Division of Pharmaceutical Chemistry and Technology Faculty of Pharmacy University of Helsinki Finland

Development of Mass Spectrometric Methods for Analysis of Anabolic Androgenic Steroids

Laura Hintikka

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Pharmacy of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in Auditorium 1041, Viikki Biocenter 2 (Viikinkaari 5), on November 16th, 2018, at 12 noon.

Helsinki 2018

Supervisors:	Professor Risto Kostiainen Division of Pharmaceutical Chemistry and Technology Faculty of Pharmacy University of Helsinki Finland Docent Tiia Kuuranne Swiss Laboratory for Doping Analysis Lausanne University Hospital Switzerland
Reviewers:	Docent Kati Hanhineva Institute of Public Health and Clinical Nutrition Faculty of Health Sciences University of Eastern Finland Finland
	Department of Chemistry Faculty on Science and Forestry University of Eastern Finland Finland
Opponent:	Professor Ilkka Ojanperä Department of Forensic Medicine Faculty of Medicine University of Helsinki Finland
© Laura Hintikka 2018 ISBN 978-951-51-4681-6	5 (nid.)

ISBN 978-951-51-4682-3 (PDF) ISSN 2342-3161 (Print) ISSN 2342-317X (Online) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi

Helsinki University Printing House Helsinki 2018

ABSTRACT

Anabolic-androgenic steroids (AAS) are synthetic compounds that are structurally related to testosterone. AAS are an important class of drugs that are commonly abused in sport and are classified as prohibited substances according to the World Anti-Doping Agency (WADA). AAS are metabolized extensively in the human body and excreted to urine mostly as glucuronides or sulphates. These conjugated compounds are present in human specimens in low concentrations and for a limited period. Sensitive and specific analytical methods are thus highly important to be able to detect these compounds for an extended time period in athletes. These compounds are usually analyzed from biological matrixes after cleavage of the glucuronide or sulfonate moiety. Direct analysis of intact conjugated steroid metabolites is an attractive option that involves more straightforward sample preparation. Nonetheless, the commercial availability of the conjugated reference material is limited.

The first aim of this study was to produce glucuronide-conjugated metabolites of AAS to be used in the development of methods for doping control. Glucuronide-conjugated metabolites of anabolic androgenic steroids were produced by *in vitro* enzyme-assisted synthesis. The products were characterized by nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy and mass spectrometry (MS). The method offers a simple and stereospecific procedure of producing small amounts of reference material, which are needed in the development and application of analytical methods for AAS metabolites.

Secondly, these enzymatically synthetized AAS glucuronides were utilized in the development of a liquid chromatography – mass spectrometry (LC–MS) method for simultaneous detection of 12 glucuronide-conjugated AAS metabolites in human urine. Solid-phase extraction (SPE) of AAS glucuronides from urine, as well as LC separation and mass spectrometric detection, were optimized. The detection was performed by tandem mass spectrometer (MS/MS) combined via electrospray ionization (ESI). Novel LC–ESI-MS/MS method was validated, and the robustness and transferability of the developed method was studied in an interlaboratory comparison among seven laboratories. The recovery, detection limits, and repeatability of the developed method reached expectations. The interlaboratory comparison also revealed that the developed method is transferable to other laboratories equipped with triple quadrupole mass spectrometers. The developed method offers simpler and a more straightforward as well as sensitive approach to the analysis of exogenous steroids, without a hydrolysis process and time-consuming sample preparation.

The third part of this study involved gas chromatographic – mass spectrometric (GC–MS) methods, which with electron ionization (EI) are robust, sensitive, and well suited for quantitative measurements. High energy incorporated to the analytes, however, results in fragmentation and often to a loss of sensitivity. Another approach for a more sensitive and

specific method for analysis of anabolic steroids from urine, was to combine GC featuring good resolving power to softer ionization in atmospheric pressure (API). A microchip-based miniaturized heated nebulizer provides easy interfacing for GC-API-MS with high ionization efficiency. Two sensitive and selective gas chromatography - microchip atmospheric pressure photoionization - tandem mass spectrometry ($GC-\mu APPI-MS/MS$) methods were developed, validated and successfully applied to the analysis of anabolic steroids in authentic excretion urine samples. The anabolic steroids were analyzed from urine samples without derivatization and as their trimethylsilyl (TMS) derivatives. The feasibility of GC-µAPPI-MS/MS in analysis of AAS in urine was studied and compared with conventional GC-EI-MS. Both GC-µAPPI-MS/MS methods showed good sensitivity and quantitative performance, demonstrating their potential to the analysis of biological samples. The advantage of GC-µAPPI-MS/MS is to provide soft and efficient ionization that produces abundant molecular ion or protonated molecule. The analysis of anabolic steroids without derivatization resulted in protonated molecules with fragmentation, but TMS derivatives produced intensive radical cations with only slight fragmentation, ensuring good selectivity and sensitivity. The TMS derivatives are also more volatile compounds providing better chromatographic performance. In addition, the fragmentation of the molecular ions of the TMS derivatized steroids in μ APPI-MS/MS is similar to EI, which allows for the use EI spectral libraries to support with the identification of TMS derivatized steroids. These methods offer valuable tools for anti-doping laboratories where new analytical strategies are needed to be able to detect an increasing number of prohibited compounds with various physico-chemical properties.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was carried out at the University of Helsinki, in the Viikki Drug Discovery Technology Center (DDTC) and the Division of Pharmaceutical Chemistry, Faculty of Pharmacy, during the years 2003-2010.

The work was part of two projects EU-funded project "Steroid glucuronides: development of liquid chromatography/mass spectrometric (LC/MS) analysis in the detection of doping in sport" and "Drug Metabolism and Miniaturization of Analytical Methods," supported by TEKES. Financial support was provided by the European Community, WADA, TEKES, Graduate School of Chemical Sensors and Microanalytical Systems (CHEMSEM), and The Jenny and Antti Wihuri Foundation.

I would like to express my very great gratitude to my supervisors professor Risto Kostiainen and Docent Tiia Kuuranne who made a great contribution to this thesis. You were extremely patient with this prolonged process and always ready to help and answer my question. Risto, you provided me with very valuable knowledge about mass spectrometry and Tiia shared her enormous knowledge about doping analytics. Professor Janne Jänis and Docent Kati Hanhineva are acknowledged for reviewing this manuscript and providing valuable comments. I want to also thank my co-authors Antti Leinonen from the Finnish doping laboratory and Mario Thevis and Wilhelm Schänzer from the Cologne doping laboratory for collaboration in the EU as well as in WADA projects. I would also like to thank to Olli Aitio for helping me with the NMR measurements. My special thanks are extended to the staff of the Division of Pharmaceutical Chemistry during years 2003-2010. The informal but sometimes scientific coffee breaks were much appreciated. I am particularly grateful for the assistance and friendship given by Linda Ahonen, Markus Haapala, and Sirkku Jäntti.

Most importantly, I want to thank my family. Much has happened during these years, three children, self-build summer cottage and home, and several smaller projects. My mother and dad were always ready to help and support me. This would not have been possible without your assistance. Finally, I extend my warmest thank to my dear husband and our children for your patience and support. You gave me tons of other things to think and enjoy during this long-lasting project. I'm extremely happy to have you all beside me.

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	3
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	5
CONTENTS	6
LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	8
ABBREVIATIONS	10
1 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	12
1.1 Anabolic-androgenic steroids (AAS)	12
1.1.1 Origin and effects	12
1.1.2 Clinical use and abuse in sports	14
1.1.3 Structure and nomenclature	14
1.1.4 Human metabolism	15
1.1.5 Anabolic steroid glucuronides	17
1.2 Analysis of AAS	19
1.2.1 Requirements	19
1.2.2 Sample matrixes	20
1.2.3 Sample preparation	20
1.2.4 Analytical methods	22
1.2.4.1 GC-MS	22
1.2.4.2 LC-MS	25
2 AIMS OF THE STUDY	28
3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	29
3.1 Reagents and solvents	29
3.2 Steroids and steroid glucuronides	29
3.3 Production and characterization of steroid glucuronides	33
3.4 Urine samples and sample preparation	34
3.5 LC-MS analysis of conjugated steroid glucuronides	34
3.5.1 Validation and inter-laboratory comparison	35
3.6 GC–MS analysis of anabolic steroids	36
4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	38
4.1 Production of AAS glucuronides	38
4.1.1 Enzyme assisted synthesis	38
4.1.2 Characterization	40
4.2 Sample preparation	41
4.3 Development of LC-ESI-MS/MS method for AAS glucuronide	es 41
4.3.1 LC separation of AAS glucuronides	41

4.3.2	Ionization and MS detection of AAS glucuronides	42				
4.3.3	Validation	48				
4.3.4	3.4 Inter-laboratory comparison					
4.4 Dev	elopment of GC-µAPPI-MS/MS method for AAS	50				
4.4.1	Combination of GC to API-MS with HN microchip using APPI	51				
4.4.2	Mass spectrometry	52				
4.4.3	Feasibility of GC-µAPPI-MS/MS in analysis of AAS	58				
5 CONCLUS	SIONS	61				
REFERENCES	5	63				

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications:

- I Hintikka, L., Kuuranne, T., Aitio, O., Thevis, M., Schänzer, W., and Kostiainen, R. Enzyme-assisted synthesis and structure characterization of glucuronide conjugates of eleven anabolic steroid metabolites. Steroids 73 (2008) 257-265.
- Hintikka, L., Kuuranne, T., Leinonen, A., Thevis, M., Schänzer, W., Halket, J., Cowan, D., Grosse, J., Hemmersbach, P., Nielen, M.W.F., and Kostiainen, R. Liquid chromatographic-mass spectrometric analysis of glucuronide-conjugated anabolic steroid metabolites: method validation and interlaboratory comparison. J. Mass Spectrom. 43 (2008) 965-973.
- III Hintikka, L., Haapala, M., Franssila, S., Kuuranne, T., Leinonen, A., and Kostiainen, R. Feasibility of gas chromatography - microchip atmospheric pressure photoionization - mass spectrometry in analysis of anabolic steroids. J. Chromatogr. A. 1217 (2010) 8290-8297.
- IV Hintikka, L. Haapala, M., Kuuranne, T., Leinonen, A., and Kostiainen, R. Analysis of anabolic steroids in urine by gas chromatography-microchip atmospheric pressure photoionization-mass spectrometry with chlorobenzene as dopant. J. Chromatogr. A. 1312 (2013) 111-117.

The publications are hereafter referred to in the text by their roman numerals.

Author's contribution to the publications included in this thesis:

- I The experimental work was carried by the author. The optimization of enzyme-assisted synthesis was done by Tiia Kuuranne and the nuclear magnetic resonance related work was done by Olli Aitio. The manuscript was written by the author with contributions from the co-authors.
- II The experimental work was carried by the author. The manuscript was written by the author with contributions from the co-authors.
- III The experimental work, excluding the microfabrication, was carried by the author. The manuscript was written by the author with contributions from the co-authors.
- IV The experimental work, excluding the microfabrication, was carried by the author. The manuscript was written by the author with contributions from the co-authors.

ABBREVIATIONS

AAS	anabolic-androgenic steroid
ABP	athlete biological passport
ACN	acetonitrile
APCI	atmospheric pressure chemical
	ionization
API	atmospheric pressure ionization
APLI	atmospheric pressure laser ionization
APPI	atmospheric pressure photo
	ionization
AR	androgen receptor
cAPPI	capillary APPI
CI	chemical ionization
DA	dopant-assisted
EAAS	endogenous AAS
EI	electron impact
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ESI	electrospray ionization
eV	electron volt
D	dopant
DHT	dihydrotestosterone
GC	gas chromatography
Glu	glucuronic acid or glucuronide
HN	heated nebulizer
HPLC	high-performance liquid
	chromatography
HRMS	high resolution mass spectrometry
IA	immunoassay
i.d.	internal diameter
IE	ionization energy
ISTD	internal standard
LC	liquid chromatography
LLE	liquid-liquid extraction
LOD	limit of detection
LOQ	limit of quantification
LPME	liquid-phase microextraction
LTP	low temperature plasma
m/z	mass-to-charge ratio
MEPS	microextraction by packed sorbent
MRPL	minimum required performance limit
MS	mass spectrometry
MS/MS	tandem mass spectrometry
MSTFA	N-Methyl-N-(trimethylsilyl)
	trifluoroacetamide

MTBE	methyl tert-butyl ether
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
PA	proton affinity
qTOF	quadrupole time-of-flight
QQQ	triple quadrupole
RIA	radioimmunoassay
RP	reversed phase
RSD	relative standard deviation
S/N	signal-to-noise ratio
$S_N 2$	bimolecular nucleophilic substitution
SPE	solid phase extraction
SPME	solid phase micro extraction
SRM	selected reaction monitoring
SULT	sulfotransferase
TFC	turbulent flow chromatography
TMS	trimethylsilyl
TMSI	trimethylsilyl iodide
TOF	time-of-flight
UDPGA	uridine-5'-diphosphoglucuronic acid
UGT	uridine diphospho-
	glucuronosyltransferase
UHPLC	ultra-high performance liquid
	chromatography
UV	ultraviolet
VOC	volatile organic compound
WADA	World Anti-Doping Agency

STEROID GLUCURONIDES

5α-NG	5α-estran-17-one-3α-O-glucuronide
5β-NG	5β-estran-17-one-3α-O-glucuronide
d4-5α-NG	[2,2,34,4- ² H ₄]5\alpha-estran-17-one-3\alpha-O-glucuronide
5β-EPIMG	17β-methyl-5β-androst-1-ene-17-one-3α-O-glucuronide
5α-MTG	17α -methyl- 5α -androstane- 17β -ol- 3α -O-glucuronide
5β-MTEG	17α -methyl-5 β -androstane- 17β -ol- 3α -O-glucuronide
5α-MEG	1-methylen- 5α -androstan-17-one- 3α -O-glucuronide
AG	5α -androstane- 3α -ol- 17β -O-glucuronide;
	androsterone glucuronide
d ₃ -TG	[16,16,17- ² H ₃]4-androsten-3-one-17β-O-glucuronide;
	testosterone glucuronide
NG	estr-4-en-3-one-17β-O-glucuronide; nandrolone glucuronide
d ₃ -NG	[16,16,17- ² H ₃]estr-4-en-3-one-17β-O-glucuronide
5α-1-MEG	1-methyl-5α-androst-1-en-3-one-17β-O-glucuronide
MTG	17α -methyl-5 β -androstane- 3α -ol- 17β -O-glucuronide;
	methyltestosterone glucuronide

STEROIDS

TES	testosterone
NAN	nandrolone
NANm	5α -estran- 3α -ol- 17 -one
17MDN	17-methandienone
MDNm	17β -methyl-1-ene- 5β -androstane- 3α , 17α -diol
MTm	17α -methyl-5 β -androstane- 3α , 17β -diol
DNZm	ethisterone
MTS	methyltestosterone

1 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

1.1 Anabolic-androgenic steroids (AAS)

1.1.1 Origin and effects

Cholesterol is the most prevalent steroid in all animals and is essential for life. It is the precursor to all steroid hormones (Figure 1). In mammals, steroids are divided into six groups based on their individual structure and biology. Androgens, the male hormones, are one group of steroid hormones, of which testosterone is predominant in humans. Testosterone (Figure 2) is excreted mainly by testis in males, and by ovaries and placenta in females [1]. Average plasma levels of testosterone are 0.6 ng/ml in post pubertal males and 0.03 ng/ml in females. Testosterone and its active metabolites, e.g. dihydrotestosterone (DHT), are responsible for many changes that occur in puberty (growth, changes in skin, lowered voice) and they play an important role in stimulating and maintaining sexual function in man, increase lean body mass, stimulate body hair growth, and sebum secretion. The metabolic effects of androgens include reduction of hormone binding and other carrier proteins. Renal erythropoietin secretion is stimulated, and high-density lipoprotein levels are decreased [2]. Actions of testosterone are divided into two types: anabolic (promotion of muscular growth) or androgenic (development and maintenance of secondary male sexual characteristics). Anabolic-androgenic steroids are synthetic derivatives of testosterone. More than 600 testosterone derivatives have been synthesized in order to enhance the anabolic effect relative to the androgenic effect [3].



Figure 1. Biosynthesis of testosterone [1]. Reprinted with the permission of Elsevier.



Figure 2. Significant sites of testosterone for the expression of androgenic and anabolic activities [4]. Reprinted with the permission of Elsevier.

1.1.2 Clinical use and abuse in sports

AAS are beneficial in therapeutic doses in treatments of several diseases and disorders. Hypogonadal or ageing men can be treated with androgen replacement therapy [5,6]. Androgen therapy offers support in the treatment of patients experiencing decreased testosterone plasma levels in HIV [7,8], chronic obstructive pulmonary disease [9], burns [10,11], renal failure, cancer, liver failure, and postoperative recovery. Anabolic steroids have the ability to stimulate erythropoiesis and can thus be used for treatment of anemic patients [12]. Androgens alone or together with estrogens have been used in the treatment of osteoporosis [13]. According to a report by Tomoda et al. [14], short-term administration of oxymetholone may have a beneficial effect on damaged myocardium in heart failure.

AAS are also misused in supratherapeutic doses to improve performance in sports and are classified as prohibited substances according to WADA [15]. The main desired effects of these testosterone-derived compounds are their potential ability to improve the physical performance of skeletal muscle and to balance catabolic conditions in the body after stress [3,16]. In addition, supratherapeutic doses of AAS increase muscle size [17-20]. These are desired effects also for non-athletes; recreational AAS abuse among adolescents has been increasing rapidly over the past years [21,22]. In addition to the desired effects on performance, androgens can also increase aggression and motivation for competition [23,24]. However, mediated mainly by their androgenic activity, the AAS have the potency also to cause serious health problems as side effects e.g. cardiovascular or liver diseases [16].

1.1.3 Structure and nomenclature

The molecular skeleton of androgens is formed by three six-member and one five-member carbon rings, which are labelled A-D (Figure 2). Usually there is at least one methyl group (-CH₃) at angular positions and many steroids also possess one or more double bonds. Most steroids have an oxygen atom at C-3. The tetracyclic structure of androgens has up to six chiral centers (C-5, -8, -9, -10, -13, and -14) allowing 2⁶ isomers. Additional chiral centers occur if substituents are present (usually in C-17), but possible double bonds reduce the number of stereoisomers. The configuration in the chiral centers has to be stated in order to distinguish the three-dimensional shape of the molecule. The A/B ring junction can have a cis or trans configuration and it has to be specified if the C-5 is saturated. The 5α -orientation gives the molecule a planar shape, whereas the 5β -configuration causes a sharp bend in the structure resulting in different chromatographic, spectroscopic and chemical properties. The B/C ring junction has the $8\beta/9\alpha$ -configuration (trans) in all common steroids and requires no illustration. Similarly, the C/D ring junction has trans configuration (13 $\beta/14\alpha$) in most of the steroids. Angular methyl groups in C-18 and C-19 have β -configuration [25].

Functional groups or conjugation in steroid structure, together with the shape of the molecule, determine the chemical and physical properties as well as interactions with hormone receptors (androgen receptor) or metabolizing enzymes. Modifications to structure intend to increase activity, sustain release into the circulation, or to permit oral delivery by reducing first-pass metabolism in the liver. An example of the latter is alkylation at the C17 position (Figure 2). On the other hand, modifications can increase the toxicity, for example 17α -alkylated orally active steroids are hepatotoxic [26]. Structure-activity relationship is determined by the binding affinity of steroid to the androgen receptor (AR). The 5α configuration, for example, favors binding to AR making it more active compared to 5β structure [27]. The oxygen atom at C-3 can be in form of 3α - or 3β -hydroxyl group or as carbonyl (3-keto-group), which binds more strongly to AR than 3-hydroxy and makes 3keto structures generally more active than compounds with the 3-hydroxy moiety. C-17 is also a common site for substituents. Estrogens and various androgens have a 17-oxo structure. Estradiol and testosterone possess 17β -hydroxy and some pregnanes have 17α hydroxy groups: 17β -hydroxy favors binding to AR and makes compounds with such a structure highly more active. Any modification or elimination to 17β-hydroxy reduces the activity [25], whereas the presence of a 4-ene-one structure makes the molecule planar and highly active.

1.1.4 Human metabolism

Within the human body, the nonpolar AAS are transformed extensively by phase-I and phase-II metabolic reactions. Enzymatically catalyzed phase-I reactions (oxidation, reduction, hydroxylation, or epimerization) introduce more functionalities into steroid structure, which increase the polarity and serve as sites for phase-II reactions. Reduction of C4-C5 double-bonds to yield 5α - and 5β -saturated structures, 3-keto or 17-keto reduction, 1,2-hydrogenation, 6-, 12-, or 16-hydroxylations, 6,7-dehydrogenation, and 17-hydroxy oxidation are the main phase-I metabolic reactions for AAS [28]. Phase-I metabolism of nandrolone is presented as an example in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Phase-I metabolism of nandrolone. Reduction in A-ring and 17-keto metabolism in D-ring yielding $5\alpha/\beta$ -isomers, 19-norandrosterone (5α -estran- 3α -ol-17-one), and 19-noretiocholanolone (5β -estran- 3α -ol-17-one).

Phase-II reactions (glucuronidation, sulfation, methylation, acetylation, and conjugation with amino acids or glutathione) are conjugation reactions, which typically terminate the activity of the compound. In general, the conjugates are less toxic, less active, and more hydrophilic than parent compounds enhancing the excretion to urine. Less than 3% of androgens are excreted in urine in free form [29]. The most common pathways of AAS conjugation in human body are glucuronidation and sulfation. Both of these conjugation reactions are enzymatically controlled. Glucuronidation is catalyzed by uridine diphosphoglucuronosyltransferases (UGTs) and sulfation by sulfortansferase (SULT) enzymes. In AAS, the most common cites for conjugation reactions are 3- or 17-hydroxyl groups. Steroids possessing 3α - or 17β -hydroxyl groups are mostly excreted as glucuronides, whereas steroids with 3β -hydroxyl structure favor sulfation [30]. The spectrum and activity of phase-I and phase-II enzymes can differ dramatically both between individuals as well as within an individual over time. Both external (smoking, medication or nutrition) [31-34] and internal (age, gender, diseases and genetics) [31,35,36] factors may have an influence on phase-II enzyme activity. These differences in steroid metabolism should be taken into account when developing targeted screening methods for doping control.

1.1.5 Anabolic steroid glucuronides

Glucuronidation, a major conjugation reaction for steroids, is a bimolecular nucleophilic substitution $(S_{N}2)$ reaction. Several different functional groups can react with glucuronic acid to form O-, S-, N-, and C-glucuronides, which means that a wide variety of compounds are metabolized by glucuronidation [37]. UGTs, membrane-bound conjugating enzymes, catalyze the reaction where uridine-5'-diphosphoglucuronic acid (UDPGA) acts as a cosubstrate. The polar glucuronide moiety is attached to the steroid structure with reversion of the configuration yielding a β -glycosidic bond. UGTs can be found in several tissues (e.g. liver, kidney, intestine, lung, and prostate), but the liver is considered to be the major site of glucuronidation [38-40]. According to recent knowledge, the UGT family contains 117 individual UGTs [41] and at least 25 are found in human [42]. UGT isoenzymes are categorized into four families-UGT1, UGT2, UGT3, and UGT8-on the basis of protein sequence similarity [40,42]. The enzyme families are further divided into subfamilies according to the sequence homology [43,44]. The most important enzymes involved in human steroid glucuronidation belong to the subfamilies UGT1A and UGT2B, but several isoenzymes belonging to UGT1 and UGT2 families are reported to catalyze steroid glucuronidation [39]. UGT2B family members 2B4, 2B7, 2B15, and 2B17 play an important role in androgen metabolism [45,46]. Glucuronide conjugation of a single steroid is often catalyzed by multiple UGT isoenzymes, due to their broad substrate specificity [47].

To overcome the risks and limitations of sample preparation, analysis methods targeting intact glucuronide-conjugated steroids are valuable for the pharmaceutical industry, as well as doping-control, clinical, and forensic laboratories. In such a case, steroid glucuronides are needed as reference material for method development and identification purposes. In vivo production of human AAS glucuronides often meets with both ethical and practical problems, due to the required isolation of pure metabolites from urine and inter-individual variation in metabolism. Chemical in vitro synthesis methods are most commonly applied for production of phase-I [48-50] and phase-II [50-55] metabolites of AAS. Some issues related to chemical synthesis, e.g. formation of racemic reaction mixtures and production of ortho ester or acyl transfer side-products [56,57], have been reported earlier. An alternative approach to chemical in vitro glucuronide synthesis is enzyme-assisted synthesis catalyzed with microsomal UGT enzymes (Figure 4). Enzyme-assisted synthesis allows production of stereo-specifically pure conjugates which can be considered as the main advantage over the chemical synthesis. Another advantage compared to chemical synthesis is the simplicity of the enzyme-assisted synthesis. Chemical synthesis is relatively laborious with several steps, but enzyme-assisted synthesis can be performed in one volume without protecting or deprotecting steps. Owing to the stereospecificity and simplicity, enzyme assisted synthesis offers a practical way to produce small amounts (milligrams) of glucuronides to be used, for example, in the development of an analytical method. Rat liver preparations as a source of conjugating enzymes have been used for glucuronidation of e.g., p-nitrophenol [58], nitrogen containing antidepressants [59], catechols [60,61] nitrocatechols [62,63], androsterone, androstanediol, dihydrotestosterone [64], epitestosterone [65], testosterone [66,67], methyltestosterone [67], nandrolone [67], and neurosteroids [68]. Porcine and bovine microsomes have also been used as a source of conjugating enzymes [68]. Subcellular fractions, such as pooled human liver microsomes [69] or whole cell systems, i.e. human hepatocytes [70] and liver slices [71], have also been used as enzyme sources. Another enzymatic method, where E. coli β -glucuronidase is used as a source of glucuronylsynthase, has been reported [72,73] and utilized to produce a library of steroid glucuronides [74]. E. coli β -glucuronidase is usually applied to catalyze the deconjugation of glucuronide metabolites [75], where, conversely, the hydrolytic pathway is disabled by mutation and the resulting glucuronylsynthase enzyme can catalyze the formation of glucuronide product. Alternative assays have been used for glucuronide syntheses as well, e.g. fungus Cunninghamella elegans [76], recombinant human enzymes [47,69,77,78], and in vivo chimeric mouse model, a hybrid capable of producing human metabolites [79].



 17α -Methyl-5 β -androstane- 3α , 17β -diol

Uridine-5'-diphosphoglucuronic acid (UDPGA)



 $17\alpha \text{-}Methyl\text{-}5\beta\text{-}androstane\text{-}17\beta\text{-}ol\text{-}3\alpha\text{-}O\text{-}glucuronide}$

+ UDP + H₂O

Figure 4. Formation of 5β -MTG in glucuronidation reaction.

1.2 Analysis of AAS

The World Anti-Doping Code specifies anabolic androgenic steroids as substances prohibited at all times, i.e. in and out of competition [15]. The testing methods for AAS in doping contexts begin with initial testing methods (screening analysis) to reveal suspicious samples, which are forwarded to confirmation procedures. Fast and robust methods are mandatory in screening assays while specificity is prioritized in confirmation analysis to achieve indisputable identification of the target compounds. One crucial parameter to consider is the time period (window of opportunity) in which these compounds can be detected in the athletes' samples. Exogenously administered AAS are present in human specimens, often in low concentration and within a limited time period. Sensitive detection and selection of a representative sample matrix are thus highly important in all anti-doping analyses, as well as in the experiments studying the new long-term metabolites for the extension of detection time.

1.2.1 Requirements

The majority of the anabolic steroids in the WADA prohibited list are of exogenous origin and, as such, analyzed only qualitatively. WADA has established sensitivity requirements for these qualitative methods. The minimum required performance levels (MRPL) for the exogenous non-threshold AAS are 2 ng/ml for dehydrochlormethyltestosterone, methandienone, methyltestosterone, and stanozolol, and 5 ng/ml for other exogenous nonthreshold AAS in urine samples [80]. The laboratories have the flexibility to select the method for non-threshold compounds as long as it meets sensitivity requirements (limit of detection (LOD) at least 50% from the MRPL). Commonly used analytical methods are based on the detection of hydrolyzed phase-II metabolites with LC–MS or GC–MS after derivatization [81].

Doping analysis of anabolic steroids that are naturally present in the human body (endogenous anabolic steroids) requires diverse methods that are based on individual steroid profiling. The misuse of endogenous AAS (EAAS) is tracked with the steroidal module of the athlete biological passport (ABP) and "steroid profile" [82]. The ABP is a valuable tool that was recently implemented in anti-doping work [83,84]. It is based on the individual and longitudinal monitoring of hematological markers and was recently completed with the steroid profile module. Steroid profiles include concentration levels of endogenous steroids in urine and their respective ratios measured from urine samples [85]. Administration of anabolic steroids may significantly alter these normally robust ratios. The "steroid profile" is composed of markers (androsterone, etiocholanolone, 5α -androstane- 3α , 17β -diol, 5β -androstane- 3α , 17β -diol, testosterone, and epitestosterone) and their selected ratios. EAAS concentrations and their ratios may be altered following the administration of synthetic forms of endogenous AAS, such as testosterone precursors. The two-step procedure of EAAS testing begins with a screening procedure, the measurement of a "steroid profile" in

GC–MS or GC–MS/MS. In case of atypical findings, quantitative analysis is repeated for confirmation, together with an analysis based on gas chromatography–combustion-isotope ratio mass spectrometry (GC–C-IRMS) of the relevant markers. The latter is needed for the assessment of endogenous/exogenous origins of testosterone metabolites.

1.2.2 Sample matrixes

The sample matrixes currently used in routine doping control analysis are urine, serum, and whole blood; however, plasma [86], oral fluid [87], sweat [88] and dried blood spots [89] are proposed to offer additional information [90]. Urine is currently the most commonly used matrix in AAS analysis, as sufficient sample volume is easily obtained. In addition, concentrations of AAS metabolites in urine are relatively high for an extended period compared to blood [91,92]. Urine is a complex matrix containing thousands of different compounds and the steroids of interest are usually present at fairly low concentrations. Sample pre-treatment is needed in order to reduce matrix effects and to concentrate the sample, i.e. to improve the selectivity and sensitivity of the analysis.

1.2.3 Sample preparation

Sample preparation is necessary when analyzing anabolic steroids from urine samples due to the complexity of the matrix. The main goals of sample preparation are to remove interfering matrix elements and pre-concentrate the sample, in order to increase selectivity and sensitivity of the analysis. The commonly used sample preparation methods in doping analysis include liquid–liquid extraction (LLE), solid-phase extraction (SPE), and "dilute-and-shoot" methods. The applicability of different techniques for extraction of AAS from urine has been compared [93-95] in a doping analytical context.

Even though the majority of the AAS are excreted to urine as conjugates, they are frequently analyzed as their hydrolyzed counterparts rather than as intact conjugates. The direct analysis of AAS conjugates is possible by LC–MS [55,96,97], but these non-volatile and thermally unstable conjugates are not typically amenable to GC–MS. Therefore, the glucuronide-conjugated AAS are hydrolyzed enzymatically with β -glucuronidase from digestive juice of *Helix pomatia* (*H. pomatia*) or from *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*) prior to GC–MS analysis [98]. Sulphate-conjugated AAS are not routinely included in human antidoping screens, but they can be hydrolyzed with arylsulfatase [99] or via solvolysis [100,101]. The cleavage of both glucuronide and sulphate conjugates can be performed using *H. pomatia* which contains both β -glucuronidase and arylsulfatase activity [102]. However, problems associated with the production of artefacts [103], conversion between steroids [104] and incomplete hydrolysis [105,106] have been described when using *H. pomatia* in hydrolysis of AAS. Additionally, detection can be hindered by interfering peaks or elevated background noise [107]. The WADA technical document states that *E. coli* should be used as a source of β -glucuronidase in order to prevent these problems associated

with *H. Pomatia*, and to guarantee a harmonized approach within the anti-doping laboratories to ABP steroid profiling [82].

For LC–MS-screening, sample preparation can be as simple as a dilution with an appropriate solvent in order to reduce the matrix effect [108]. The dilution can be as minimal as a 10% addition of acetonitrile (ACN) [109], but the factor is usually higher being 1:1 [110-112] or 1:10 [113,114], or even 1:25 [108,115]. Dilute-and-shoot sample preparation methods are fast and cheap, but they have some drawbacks, such as increased limits of detection [97], higher matrix effects [97], and variation in retention times [108]. Dilute-and-shoot methods are suited to easily ionized compounds with higher detection limit requirements [108]. Usually more efficient and selective cleaning procedures are necessary to achieve lower detection limits.

Traditionally, LLE has been widely used for the analysis of AAS in urine, with different extraction solvents for example *tert*-butyl methyl ether [116-119], diethyl ether [81,120], ethyl acetate [121], or *n*-pentane [116]. Shortly after the introduction of the first prepacked and disposable SPE cartridge in the late 1970s, it was used for urinary steroid extraction [122] and nowadays it has become the method of choice for AAS extraction. A wide variety of different types of SPE cartridges have been used, for example XAD-2 [49] or C18 [119,123,124], alone or in combination with two different cartridges [125,126]. The performance of different SPE cartridges has been compared in the analysis of nonconjugated AAS [93,127-129]. Oasis HLB seems to be an efficient sorbent and in combination with LLE with methyl tert-butyl ether (MTBE) it has provided high recoveries and selectivity especially towards more polar steroids [93]. The Oasis HLB cartridge contains both hydrophilic and lipophilic groups and thus allows good recoveries for many anabolic steroids [130]. In an animal-sample context, five SPE cartridges were compared for extraction of steroid glucuronides and sulphates from urine samples [128]. A strong anion exchanger on a functionalized silica (SAX) cartridge gave the best purification for a large number of glucuronides and sulphates. In a study by Pu et al. [129], several different SPE cartridges were compared for AAS glucuronides in a complex matrix of equine urine. According to their results, Certify II with mixed mode sorbent combining non-polar C8 and strong anion exchange (SAX) functionalities resulted in the best recoveries for AAS glucuronides.

Alternatively, microtechniques such as solid phase microextraction (SPME) [131-133], liquid-phase microextraction (LPME) [94,134] or microextraction by packed sorbent (MEPS) [133] might be applied to minimize the sample throughput time or solvent amounts used. Other approaches to clean-up the urine samples have also been reported, such as highly selective immunoaffinity chromatography [135] and lately online turbulent flow chromatography (TFC) [136] and two-dimensional (2D) online trapping [137]. The TFC

and 2D online trapping enables direct injection of native urine samples providing clean-up and pre-concentration.

1.2.4 Analytical methods

Radioimmunoassays (RIA) were among the early methods used to analyze AAS and are still widely used in clinical laboratories owing to their ease of use, rapid throughput, and sensitivity [138,139]. Other detection methods such as direct immunoassay (IA) [140] or enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) [141] have also been used, but they have limitations such as non-specificity [142,143]. The mass spectrometric detection of AAS metabolites has replaced almost all other methods in anti-doping laboratories due to its selectivity and sensitivity [144]. It can be used in combination with gas or liquid chromatography to simultaneously separate and determinate multi component steroid mixtures. Owing to the simplicity and sensitivity accomplished by LC–MS methods, they are increasingly used in AAS analysis. Despite the continuing advance of LC–MS in AAS analysis, the necessity for GC–MS remains undeniable.

1.2.4.1 GC-MS

GC-MS with electron ionization has traditionally been the method of choice for AAS analysis in anti-doping routine. The method provides excellent chromatographic resolution, high sensitivity, and good quantitative performance. However, AAS are most often derivatized for GC-MS analysis in order to improve their volatility and thus the chromatographic performance. Trimethylsilylation using N-methyl-N(trimethylsilyl) trifluoroacetamide (MSTFA) [49,98,145,146] as a reagent is the most commonly used derivatization method with AAS. Tert-butylsilyl derivatives could be used in order to achieve higher mass increase, more intensive molecular ion and diagnostic ions above m/z300 with EI [116,147]. Other derivatives used are, for example, acyl derivatives with steroids containing nitrogen, such as stanozolol or stable tri-, penta- or heptafluoro amines produced in conjunction with silvlation of hydroxyl groups [148]. One disadvantage of the GC-EI-MS is that the derivatized AAS are strongly fragmented in EI process, which results in decreased sensitivity and/or specificity in selected ion monitoring or in selected reaction monitoring, since ion current is divided over several fragment ions and the structurespecificity of the fragments may be compromised as well. Chemical ionization (CI) provides an ionization method softer than EI. An intense protonated molecule with less fragmentation is typically observed in the analysis of AAS with CI [149].

Classical CI by using methane, isobutene, or ammonia as reagent gases has been commonly applied to the analysis of labile compounds in GC–MS. In this method, the ionization occurs in a vacuum. Atmospheric pressure chemical ionization (APCI) methods have been increasingly used in GC–MS (Table 1). Dzinic et al. [150] presented the interfacing of GC to MS by using APCI for the first time about four decades ago. Ten years later Revelsky et

al. [151,152] presented APPI interface for GC–MS. Although the potential of GC coupled with atmospheric pressure ionization to MS (GC–API-MS) has been demonstrated during the last decades, the technique has not made a breakthrough to routine analyses. There are now commercial interfaces for GC–API-MS with APCI and APPI, although several other techniques such as ESI [153], low temperature plasma (LTP) [154] and atmospheric pressure laser ionization (APLI) [155,156] have also been presented during the last years [157]. Recently, novel high sensitivity capillary APPI (cAPPI) interfaces have been introduced for GC–MS [158,159]. The cAPPI utilizes an extended heated transfer capillary (between the atmosphere and the vacuum of the MS) with an MgF₂ window, through which vacuum UV light (10 eV) from an external source enters the capillary. Since the sample is introduced, vaporized, and photoionized inside the extended capillary, ion transmission into MS is maximized resulting in excellent overall sensitivity. In the recent study by Haapala et al. [158], the feasibility of the GC–cAPPI-MS method was tested in the analysis of steroids in artificial urine. The method showed good quantitative performance and limits of detection down to pg/ml range.

Moreover, there is growing interest in the miniaturization of analytical devices by using microchip technology. The advantages of miniaturization include higher sensitivity, faster analysis, reduced sample and solvent consumption, and lower manufacturing cost. For these reasons, a miniaturized heated nebulizer [160] was developed for microchip-based APPI [161] and APCI [162] for LC–MS and GC–MS analysis. The performance of the heated nebulizer microchip as a GC–MS interface has been demonstrated in APPI and APCI modes, for example in the analysis of volatile organic compounds [162], drugs [163,164] polyaromatic hydrocarbons [163], and polychlorinated biphenyls [165].

Table 1. GC-API-MS

Analytes	Matrix	Ionization	Analyzer	Туре	Pub. year	Ref.
VOCs and testosterone	-	μΑΡΟΙ	QQQ	S	2006	162
		APPI	qTOF	S	2007	166
PAHs	-	μΑΡΡΙ	QQQ	S	2007	163
PAHs	-	APCI APLI	TOF	S	2008	167
PCBs	soil	μΑΡΡΙ μΑΡCΙ	ion trap	S	2008	165
VOCs	-	ESI APCI	QQQ	S	2008	153
SARMs	urine	μΑΡΟΙ	Orbitrap	S	2010	164
impurities	pharmaceuticals	APCI	TOF	С	2010	168
metabolic fingerprinting	bacterial culture	APCI-I	TOF	С	2011	169
phenolic compounds	olive oil	APCI	TOF	С	2011	170
acrylic adhesives	food packing	APCI	QTOF	С	2012	171
PAHs and phthalates	-	APPI	QQQ	S	2012	172
volatile compounds	perfume	APPI (toluene)	LIT-orbitrap	S	2012	173
VOCs	-	LTP	qTOF	S	2013	154
metabolic profile (e.g. amino acids)	Human CSF	APCI	TOF	С	2013	174
flame retardants and plasticizers	electronic waste and car interiors	APCI	TOF	С	2013	175
neurosteroids	urine	APPI		S	2013	176
steroids	urine	cAPPI	ion trap	S	2013	158
methyl phosphonic acid esters	-	APPI	QQQ		2014	177
fatty acids	bacterial culture	APCI-II	TOF	С	2015	178
food contaminants	food packing	APCI	QTOF	С	2015	179
environmental pollutants	-	DA-APPI (toluene) and APLI	Orbitrap	S	2015	156
anabolic steroids	urine	APCI	QQQ	С	2017	180
anabolic steroids	urine	ESI	LTG orbitrap and QQQ	S	2017	181

LTP -low temperature plasma; VOC-volatile organic compound; S-self-made C-commercial; DA-dopant-assisted

1.2.4.2 LC-MS

Liquid chromatography connected to mass spectrometry (LC–MS) has become a more important technique over the last decade and is nowadays widely used with GC–MS to cover the wide range of target compounds in anti-doping analyses [90]. The advantage of LC–MS is that AAS can be analyzed without the time-consuming derivatization step that is necessary in GC–MS. The majority of the published LC–MS methods for AAS are focused on hydrolyzed steroids from glucuronide-conjugated fractions [107,120,182,183], although LC–MS could allow for direct analysis of intact conjugated steroid metabolites without time-consuming hydrolysis (Table 2).

The chromatographic separation of AAS is of great importance as many isobaric AAS cannot be separated by MS alone. A wide variety of different reversed phase columns have been used in AAS analysis (e.g. C18, C8, phenyl, and cyano) and their applicability has been compared [130]. Nowadays, ultra-high performance liquid chromatography (UHPLC) has become the technique of choice for steroid analysis as it provides improved resolution resulting in faster analysis, as well as improved specificity and sensitivity compared to high performance LC.

Electrospray ionization (ESI) [55,107,184], atmospheric pressure chemical ionization (APCI) [185-188], and atmospheric pressure photoionization (APPI) [189-193] have all been used in LC–MS analysis of AAS in biological samples in a human and animal testing context. LC-ESI-MS was applied for the first time in the analysis of steroids and their conjugates in 1992 [194] and after that ESI has been the most widely used ionization technique in the analysis of AAS by LC-MS (Table 2). ESI provides very soft and efficient ionization method for medium polar, polar and ionic compounds producing typically abundant protonated or deprotonated molecules or adduct ions (e.g. [M+NH₄]⁺ or [M+Na]⁺) with minimal fragmentation. ESI, as a soft ionization method, is especially suitable for labile compounds such as AAS conjugates, which are dissociated when more energetic ionization methods such as APCI and APPI are used. However, the ionization efficiency for neutral or non-polar compounds, such as AAS without a keto function at position 3 or conjugated double bond (4-ene-3-one), is limited with ESI [107]. Moreover, ESI is prone to matrix effects, which may have a significant contribution to the quality of the analysis [195]. For these reasons APCI and APPI have been used as alternative ionization methods in the analysis of AAS by LC-MS.

APCI and APPI provide high ionization efficiency for both non-polar and polar compounds and are thus well applicable to the analysis of non-conjugated AAS [185,186,188,196]. In APCI and APPI, the sample solution is vaporized by a heated nebulizer, forming gas-phase molecules of the analyte and solvent. Ionization, in the gas phase via proton transfer or charge exchange reaction, is initiated by a corona discharge needle (APCI) [150] or by vacuum ultraviolet lamp emitting 10 eV photons (APPI) [197,198]. APCI and APPI provide improved ionization efficiency for less polar AAS, they are less susceptible to ion suppression and tolerate higher salt buffer concentrations than ESI. As a disadvantage in steroid analytics, the higher energy associated with APCI and APPI usually results in fragmentation of conjugated AAS hindering their direct analysis, especially regarding the information on intact structure and molecular weight. Methods have been published for steroid analysis by APPI with different dopants for example with toluene [189,191-193], acetone [189,191], chlorobenzene [176], anisole [191], THF [191], and also without dopant [199]. A profound review of APPI mass spectrometry and combinations with different separation techniques have been published recently [200].

For mass spectrometric measurements, the preferred analyzer type depends strongly on the purpose of the application and can be performed with several different types of analyzers. Generally, low-resolution instruments (e.g. triple quadrupole) are preferred for quantitative analysis, while high-resolution instruments are selected for untargeted approaches, identification, or for the analysis of large molecules. In AAS analyses, triple quadrupoles are versatile and commonly used as they offer good selectivity, sensitivity, quantitative performance, and several scan modes (SRM, full scan, product or precursor ion scan, and neutral loss scan). Selected-reaction monitoring (SRM) mode with triple quadrupole is the method-of-choice in routine and high-throughput AAS analysis owing to the high sensitivity and robust quantitative performance (Table 2). Despite structural modifications, the core structure of AAS often remains the same and produces general fragments which could be targeted as group-specific ions.

Similar to the drugs-of-abuse domain, the recent years have demonstrated so called "designer steroids" as a threat to anti-doping analyses [48,201]. Untargeted profiling has been found to be an efficient screening tool, offering complementary information to common testing methods. Precursor ion scanning offers a general screening method for anabolic steroids with common fragments [107,183,202]. With untargeted methods, and efficient data processing systems it is possible to monitor a large number of analytes in a single experiment with high sensitivity and specificity [203]. In addition to modern analytical equipment, comprehensive knowledge of the metabolism as well as mass spectrometric behavior of AAS are also key elements when establishing new methods.

Analytes	Matrix	Preparation	Separation	Ionization	Detection	LOD ng/ml	Ref.
S	-	-	HPLC (C18)	ESI+	QQQ		55
G, S	urine	SPE	HPLC (C18)	ESI+	QQQ	-	124
G, S	urine	SPE (C18 bond elute LRC)	HPLC (C18)	ESI+	QQQ	~3	195
		,					204
G, S	urine	SPE (Strata X)	HPLC (C18)	ESI-	QQQ	0.8-1	205
G	-	SPE (C18)	HPLC (C18)	ESI+	QQQ	-	47
G	urine	LPME SPE (C18) LLE (DEE, ethyl acetate)	HPLC (C18)	ESI+	QQQ	2-15	94
G, S	urine	SPE (C18 and NH_4^+)	HPLC (octadecyl)	ESI-	QQQ	-	206
mesterolone S, G	urine	LLE (MTBE and ethyl acetate) and direct inj.	HPLC (C18)	ESI+/-	qTOF	-	207
	urine	SPE (Oasis HLB)	UHPLC (C18)		qTOF		130
G, S	urine	SPE (C18+DEA) (S) SPE (Certify II) (G)	HPLC (C18)	ESI – (S) ESI+ (G)	Ion trap	-	129
S	urine	SPE (OasisWAX)	HPLC (C18)	ESI-	Ion trap	1 (LOQ)	208
G	urine	SPE C18	UHPLC	ESI-	QQQ		54
G, S	urine	LLE (ethyl acetate) SPE (SAX)	UHPSFC BEH, BEH 2-EP	ESI-	QQQ	0.1-0.5	209
G, S	urine	LLE (ethyl acetate) SPE (SAX)	UHPLC (C18)	ESI-	QQQ	-	128
G	urine	SPE (Oasis MCX)	HPLC (C18)	ESI+/-	QQQ	0.1	210
methenolone S	urine	LLE (ethyl acetate)	HPLC (C18)	ESI+/-	qTOF	-	211
androsterone G	urine	No sample preparation	No chromatogr.	DESI	QQQ	10	212
methandienone G	urine	LLE (MTBE) and SPE (C18)	UHPLC (C18)	ESI+/-	QQQ	-	213
stanozolol S	urine	SPE (C18)	UHPLC (C18)	ESI+/-	QQQ	-	214
4-chloro- metandienone S	urine	LLE (ethyl acetate)	UHPLC (C18)	ESI-	QQQ	-	215

Table 2. Examples of published LC-MS/MS methods for the analysis of intact AAS conjugates. S=sulphates,G=glucuronides, ref.=reference

2 AIMS OF THE STUDY

The overall aim of this research was to develop sensitive and specific mass spectrometric methods for the analysis of anabolic steroids in order to extend the detection time of target compounds in human urine samples collected for anti-doping purposes.

The more detailed aims of the studies were:

- Optimization of a rapid production pathway of stereochemically pure AAS glucuronides which are needed in the development of analytical methods in forensic or pharmaceutical sciences, as well as in doping control. (I)
- Production of steroid glucuronides via an enzyme-assisted synthesis route in order to fulfil the significant drawback of the conjugate analysis and to overcome the lack of reference material. (I)
- To achieve higher sensitivity and specificity by direct analysis of steroid metabolites in urine samples with a simplified sample preparation procedure and LC–MS-based method which can be transferred to a routine anti-doping laboratory. (II)
- To combine gas chromatography with an atmospheric pressure mass spectrometer using microchip technology and to demonstrate the performance of microchip APPI in the analysis of anabolic steroids in biological matrixes. (III, IV)

3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Reagents and solvents

All solvents were of HPLC grade and all other reagents were of analytical grade. Liver microsomes were prepared from Aroclor 1254 induced (a single dose of 500 mg/4.5 mL olive oil/body weight) male Wistar rats (n = 5) at the department of Industrial Hygiene and Toxicology (Finnish Institute of Occupational Health, Helsinki, Finland) according to previously described procedure [216]. The treatment of the animals was approved by the local ethical committee for animal studies. BCA protein assay kit (Pierce, IL, USA) was used for the determination of protein concentration (18.5 mg/mL), which was used to standardize the amount of microsomal protein in the synthesis.

3.2 Steroids and steroid glucuronides

The selection of the compounds in this work represent the parent compounds and metabolites which can be detected in human urine after dosing with anabolic steroids (e.g. methandienone, methenolone, methyltestosterone, nandrolone, and testosterone), which are all reported to be misused by sportsmen [217]. The selection also represents compounds with small differences in the substitution of carbons 1, 3, 5, 10, and 17. Nomenclature, precursors, and structures of the AAS glucuronides, as well as sources of the steroid aglycones of this study, are presented in Table 3. AAS glucuronides were prepared via chemical synthesis at the German Sport University or via enzyme-assisted synthesis at the University of Helsinki, Finland (Table 3). Nomenclature, structures, and molecular weights of the studied anabolic androgenic steroids are presented in Table 4. Nandrolone (NAN) was purchased from Diosynth (Oss, The Netherlands) and all other anabolic steroids were from the National Measurement Institute (Sydney, Australia).

Abbrev.	Compound	Precursor	Structure	Source	Mw
5α-NG	5α-estran-17-one- 3α- <i>O</i> -glucuronide	nandrolone	HO O HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO	s S	452
d4-5α-NG	[2,2,4,4- ² H ₄]5α- estran-17-one- 3α- <i>O</i> -glucuronide		HO O HO HO O HO O HO O HO O HO O HO HO H	DSHS	456
5β-EPIMG	17β-methyl-5β- androst-1-ene-17α-ol- 3α- <i>O</i> -glucuronide	methandienone		OH CH ₃ DSHS	480
5α-MTG	17α-methyl-5α- androstane-17β-ol- 3α- <i>O</i> -glucuronide	mestanolone methyltestosteron oxymetholone		S CH ^{OH} S	482
5β-MTG	17α-methyl-5β- androstane-17β-ol- 3α- <i>O</i> -glucuronide	metandienone metandriol methyltestosteron		S OH OH CH ₃	482
5α-MEG	l-methylen-5α- androstan-17-one- 3α-O-glucuronide	methenolone	HO O HO HO O HO O HO O HO HO HO HO HO HO	DSHS	478

Table 3. Nomenclature, precursors, structures, and molecular weights (M_w) of the AAS glucuronides, as well as sources of the steroid aglycones used as starting material. (DSHS = Institute of Biochemistry, Cologne, Germany; S = Steraloids, Wilmington, USA)

Abbrev.	Compound	Precursor	Structure	Source	Mw
AG	5α-androstane-3α-ol- 17β-O-glucuronide	testosterone	HO, OH HO, HO HO, HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO HO H	DSHS	468
d3-TG	[16,16,17- ² H ₃]4- androsten-3-one- 17 β - <i>O</i> -glucuronide		HO OH (D D O (D D O HO OH HO OH HO OH HO OH HO OH	DSHS	467
NG	estr-4-en-3-one- 17β- <i>O</i> -glucuronide	nandrolone	HO OH HO OH HO OH	Diosynth	450
d3-NG	[16,16,17- ² H ₃]estr- 4-en-3-one- 17β- <i>O</i> -glucuronide			DSHS	453
5α-1-MEG	1-methyl-5α- androst-1-en-3-one- 17β- <i>O</i> -glucuronide	methenolone	HO OH CH ₁ OH HO OH HO OH	DSHS	478
MTG	17α-methyl-5β- androstane-3α-ol- 17β- <i>O</i> -glucuronide	methyltestos	terone HO, OH HO, OH HO OH	DSHS	478

 Table 3. See previous page for the title of the table.

Abbrev.	Trivial name	IUPAC name	Structure	Mw	Mw bis-O-TMS
TES	Testosterone	17β-Hydroxy-4-androsten-3- one		288	432
NAN	Nandrolone	17β-Hydroxy-19-nor-4- androsten-3-one	OH OH	274	418
DNZm	Ethisterone Metabolite of danazol	17β-Hydroxy-17α-ethyl-4- androsten-3-one		сн 312	456
17MDN	Metabolite of methandienone	17β-Methyl-17α- hydroxyandrosta-1,4-dien-3- one	O CH3	300	445
MTS	Methyltestosterone (ISTD)	17α-Methyl-17β- hydroxyandrost-4-ene-3-one	OH OCH3	302	446
NANm	Metabolite of nandrolone	5α-Estran-3α-ol-17-one	HO"	276	420
MDNm	Metabolite of methandienone	17α-Methyl-1-ene-5β- androstane-3α,17β-diol	HO, M, H	304	448
MTm	Metabolite of methyltestosterone	17α-Methyl-5β-androstane- 3α,17β-diol	HO ^{1,1} , H	306	450

3.3 Production and characterization of steroid glucuronides

In this study, enzymatic synthesis method was selected for the preparation of glucuronideconjugated AAS-metabolites. Synthesis conditions were optimized in small-scale studies in a total volume of 100 μ L with respect to concentration of the substrate 1–1000 μ M (AAS or its phase-I metabolite), UDPGA 0.5–10 mM, and enzymatic protein 0.1–1.85 mg/mL. Optimization of each parameter was carried out in turn while keeping the other parameters constant in an overnight incubation. The concentrations of constant components were 50 μ M (substrate), 5 mM (co-substrate), 0.5 mg/mL (protein) and incubation time of 2 h. βglucuronidase inhibitor, *d*-saccharic acid 1,4-lactone (5 mM), was added to the reaction mixture to minimize the risk of hydrolysis by β-glucuronidases of the tissue preparation. Incubation reaction was carried out in 50 mM phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) with 5 mM MgCl₂. After centrifugation, the internal standard (ISTD, d₃-5β-MTG) was added to the supernatant and purified in SPE prior to LC–MS/MS analysis.

For the upscaled synthesis of AAS glucuronides, the steroid aglycone was diluted in 2 mL of methanol and filled up to the total volume of 20 mL of the earlier-described phosphate buffer. The reaction was initiated with the addition of UDPGA, carried out in a water bath of 37 °C for 12–15 h with continuous magnet stirring, and terminated by transferring the incubation mixture to an ice bath, and precipitating the enzymatic protein with dichloromethane, which also extracted the excess of starting material. The aqueous phase of the synthesis, containing the AAS glucuronide, was removed and further purified by solid-phase extraction (SPE) using a C₁₈ cartridge (Isolute, 100 mg, International Sorbent Technology, UK) according to the method described earlier by Borts and Bowers [195], except for an additional SPE step, which was added to the procedure to ensure the purity of steroid glucuronide fraction with the final elution of 60% methanol in water. The AAS glucuronide fraction was then evaporated to dryness at 60 °C with nitrogen and reconstituted in LC eluent.

The synthesized anabolic steroid glucuronides were characterized by MS and NMR. The instrument used in MS and MS/MS measurements was Applied Biosystems API3000 (Perkin-Elmer SCIEX, Concord, ON, Canada) triple quadrupole instrument with a turbo ionspray source. Both positive and negative ion modes of ESI were used. The MS and MS/MS spectra were measured by using direct infusion of the purified compounds dissolved in 7.5 mM ammonium acetate in water–methanol (50–50, v/v). In negative ion mode, the pH of the solvent was neutral, whereas in positive ion mode the pH was adjusted to 4.2 with formic acid. The recorded mass range in MS and MS/MS experiment were *m*/*z* 100–600 and *m*/*z* 50–550, respectively. The ¹H NMR experiments were carried out on a Varian Unity 500 spectrometer at 23 °C using a gHX nano-NMR probe. Acetone-d₆ was used as solvent for MTG, 5β-EPIMG, whereas all the other compounds were dissolved in

methanol-d₄. The ¹H chemical shifts were referenced to residual acetone or methanol, 2.05 and 3.31 ppm, respectively.

3.4 Urine samples and sample preparation

The collected urine samples were stabilized with sodium azide (NaN₃) and stored in a refrigerator at +5 °C (I, II) or frozen (III, IV). Spiked urine samples were prepared by adding all the glucuronides or steroids as a mixture into a blank urine, which was a pool of six male and six female urine samples stored frozen until use. Excretion studies, approved by the local ethical committee, were performed with nandrolone, methenolone, methyltestosterone (II), and methandienone (III, IV). In the inter-laboratory comparison (II), each excretion study sample was provided at approximately 20 ng/mL ("low") and 200 ng/mL ("high") concentration.

The urine samples were prepared with solid phase extraction (SPE) (I, II) or LLE (III, IV). In direct LC–MS/MS analysis, the urine sample was buffered and extracted in SPE procedure with polymeric sorbent cartridge (Waters, Oasis® HBL, 30 mg/1 cc). The eluted methanolic fraction was further evaporated to dryness and the sample was reconstituted to LC–MS eluent. In the indirect GC– μ APPI-MS/MS analysis of AAS the urine sample was first hydrolyzed and then extracted with *n*-pentane. The buffered urine sample was hydrolyzed with β -glucuronidase of *Helix pomatia*, (55 °C for 2 h). After cooling to room temperature, the pH was adjusted to 9.2 and LLE was performed with n-pentane. The pentane layer was evaporated to dryness and the dry residue was either diluted to ethyl acetate (III) or derivatized with MSTFA (IV) prior to GC– μ APPI-MS/MS analysis.

3.5 LC-MS analysis of conjugated steroid glucuronides

The LC set-up consisted of a Hewlett-Packard model 1100 binary pump and autosampler. An endcapped cyano (CN) column (Phenomenex® Luna CN, 150 x 2 mm i.d., particle size 3 μ m) was used. Eluent A was 5 mM ammonium acetate/acetic acid buffer (pH 3.5) in acetonitrile:water and eluent B was 5 mM ammonium acetate/acetic acid buffer (pH 3.5) in acetonitrile:water (9:1, v/v). LC flow rate was 0.2 mL/min. The analytical run was initiated with a 1 min isocratic step of 5.6% B, then increased in linear ramp to 16.6% B in 1 min, and finally to 44.4% in 18 minutes. A 5 min clean-up step (90% B) was utilized prior to a final equilibration step of 2 min (5.6% B). The injection volume was 10 μ L. The LC flow rate (0.2 mL/min) was post-column split 1:10 (Accurate; LC-Packings, The Netherlands) before introduction to the MS.

The mass spectra were recorded by an Applied Biosystems API3000 (Perkin-Elmer SCIEX, Concord, ON, Canada) triple quadrupole instrument with a turbo ionspray source. Analyses

were carried out in positive ion mode ESI. The ionspray voltage and orifice (declustering) voltage were 5500 V and 20 V, respectively. Purified air (custom-made; Atlas Copco, Belgium) was used as the nebulizing gas and the curtain gas. Nitrogen (Generator Systems 75-72; Whatman, USA) was applied as the collision gas and turbo gas. The turbo gas flow-rate was adjusted to 5 L/min at 350 °C. In direct injection studies with MS, the solvent flow rate was 0.6 mL/h and measured mass range was m/z 100-600, whereas in MS/MS the collision gas was nitrogen and collision energy (CE) was optimized with an offset range of 5-70 V (positive ESI) and 5-130 V (negative ESI) within full scan range of m/z 50-550.

3.5.1 Validation and inter-laboratory comparison

Anabolic steroid glucuronides were spiked as a mixture into blank urine, which was a pool of six male and six female urine samples stored frozen until use. Detection limits (signal-to-noise ratio $(S/N) \ge 3$, determined by using standard deviation of the analyte peak height versus background noise), recovery (n=5), repeatability of injection (n=5), within-day repeatability (n=5), and between-day repeatability (n=5) were investigated. Linear and quadratic regression models of concentrations of AAS glucuronides in urine (1-60 ng/mL) were examined with respect to peak area.

Each laboratory used the distributed reference material for the tuning and adjusting of the LC and MS instrument parameters for an in-house method and were then requested to analyze individual and authentic urine samples resulting from excretion studies with nandrolone (Sample 1), methenolone (Sample 2), and methyltestosterone (Sample 3), comprising four selected steroid glucuronides as target compounds, namely 5α -NG (in sample 1), 5α -MEG (in sample 2), 5α -MTG, and 5β -MTG (both in sample 3). Each excretion study sample was provided at approximately 20 ng/mL ("low") and 200 ng/mL ("high"), and the laboratories performed the analysis of both levels as triplicates, together with three replicates of drug-free urine samples fortified with each steroid glucuronide reference material (positive control, 0.4 nmol/mL, corresponding to 181-193 ng/mL). Maximum amount of identification (ID) points (18) was assigned to a specific target analyte which fulfilled the prevailing WADA-criteria [218] for relative ion ratios for each SRMtransition (n=3) in every sample replicate (n=3) at both concentration levels (n=2). Reference material and blank samples were provided by the German Sport University, distributed together with the authentic urine samples to the participating laboratories by courier mail, and stored in a refrigerator prior to analysis. Moreover, a recommended sample preparation protocol, suggested LC conditions, as well as the study protocol, were delivered to all participants.

Six out of seven participating laboratories utilized triple quadrupole mass spectrometers and one laboratory employed an ion trap analyzer. For the ionization, six laboratories used ESI with probe temperatures varying from 240 °C to 350 °C and one laboratory employed APCI

with 400 °C probe temperature. Either argon or nitrogen was applied as collision gas in triple quadrupole mass spectrometers and helium as damping gas in ion trap mass spectrometer. Specific instrumental information and modifications to the suggested protocol from each laboratory are described in Table 12.

3.6 GC-MS analysis of anabolic steroids

GC setup consisted of a Hewlett-Packard 5890 series II gas chromatography equipped with a CTC-A200S autosampler, a split/splitless injector, and a column transfer line. Helium was used as a carrier gas. The analytical column was a nonpolar forte BXP 5 from SGE (15 m x 0.25 mm. x 0.25 μ m) with a 1.5 m long methyl deactivated fused-silica precolumn. The analytical column was connected to the transfer capillary of HN microchip with a press fit junction. The transfer capillary was threaded through a heated transfer line comprising a heated MSD transfer line (300°C) connected to a self-made transfer line which was heated (290°C) with a resistance wire. The HN microchip was placed in a custom-made clamp equipped with electrical connections for the heating and with tubing for the auxiliary gas.

The HN microchip (Figure 5) consists of a silicon plate and a Pyrex glass cover and features a sample introduction channel, an auxiliary gas inlet hole, a vaporizer channel, a thin film metal heater, and a nozzle. The channels and gas inlet are centrally located and DRIE etched (deep reactive ion etching) to the silicon wafer. The integrated platinum heater was sputtered on the Pyrex glass cover, which was then anodically bonded to the silicon wafer. The deactivated silica capillary (SGE, Victoria, Australia) for sample introduction and connector for auxiliary gas tubing (Nanoport, Upchurch Scientific Inc., Oak Harbor, WA) were glued to silicon wafer with high-temperature-resistant epoxy. A detailed description of the fabrication process has been described previously [160].



Figure 5. (*A*) Schematic view of the microchip from the heater side. (*B*) A photograph of a microchip with Nanoport connector and transfer capillary. Reprinted with the permission of the American Chemical Society.
The mass spectra were measured by a PE Sciex API 3000 triple quadrupole mass spectrometer, but the conventional ion source was replaced with a nanospray stand to enable positioning of the HN microchip at about 1 cm distance from the MS orifice. Analyses were carried out in positive ion mode APPI. A vacuum UV krypton dc discharge photoionization lamp with 10 eV photon energy was used for ionization. A syringe was used to deliver the dopant (toluene (III) or chlorobenzene (IV), flow rate 3.5 μ L/min) to the auxiliary gas line. The repeller voltage and orifice (declustering) voltages were 1300 and 20 V, respectively. Nitrogen was applied as the auxiliary, curtain, and collision gas. The auxiliary gas flow rate (80 mL/min) was controlled with a mass flow controller. The dopant was delivered coaxially to the auxiliary gas line with a syringe pump. The microchip was heated with dc power supply (2,2 W (III) 3,5 W (IV)) and positioned in front of the curtain plate of the MS. More specific details of the system setup are described in a publication by Haapala et al. in 2007 [163].

In study III, the scan and product ion spectra were measured from m/z 50 to 350 with a speed of 1 scan/s. In MS/MS, the collision energy was optimized within offset range 5–70 V and the scan range was set to m/z 50–350. In the final GC–µAPPI–MS/MS method the collision energy was 12–38 V, three specific product ions per analyte were monitored in selected reaction monitoring (SRM) mode, and the measurement was divided into four scanning segments. Analyst 1.4.2. software (Applied Biosystems/MSD SCIEX Instruments) was applied to data processing.

In study IV, the measured mass range was extended to also cover the higher mass TMSderivatives, being from m/z 50 to 470. The MS parameters were optimized with repeated analyte peaks generated by running the GC isothermally and making several split injections of standard solutions. Two specific product ions per analyte were monitored with a scheduled SRM algorithm with a 15 s detection window. Analyst 1.5 software was used for data acquisition and processing.

Repeatability (within-day and injection), linearity, LOD, and limit of quantification (LOQ) were investigated in the method validation. A drug-free pool of blank urine samples from five individuals spiked with a mixture of the AAS served as a positive quality control in the analyses. In the study with underivatized steroids (III), the positive controls were spiked within the range of 0.1-500 ng/mL, whereas for derivatized steroids (IV) the range of the positive controls was 0.1–100 ng/mL of each analyte. Methyltestosterone (MTS) was used as an internal standard and spiked at 25 ng/mL and 10 ng/mL in studies III and IV, respectively. The method applicability was tested with excretion urine samples obtained from United Medix Laboratories and the sample preparation was as described above (section 3.4). Calibration curve (0.5–100 ng/mL), reagent blank, and urine blank samples were prepared together with the excretion study samples.

4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 Production of AAS glucuronides

4.1.1 Enzyme assisted synthesis

Enzyme assisted synthesis method was used to produce small amounts of steroid glucuronides. Glucuronidation synthesis was optimized using incubation volumes of 100 µL with respect to substrate (steroid aglycone), co-substrate (UDPGA), and UGTenzymes (microsomal protein) concentration, in order to rationalize the consumption of expensive starting materials, especially that of UDPGA. The optimization experiments were carried out with 10% methanol, which was a compromise between dissolution of non-polar steroids and denaturation of enzyme protein. All the tested steroid substrates were able to conjugate via enzyme-assisted pathways using rat liver microsomes, and the optimal conditions for the various substrates were almost the same (Table 5). None of the steroids showed any substrate inhibition within the concentration range of $1-1000 \,\mu\text{M}$, but the plateau of glucuronidation was observed at 500–1000 μ M, except for 5 α -NG, for which it was 250 μ M. The first point of the plateau was selected as the concentration level for the bulk synthesis. The increase of UDPGA concentration increased the yield of the glucuronides until the plateau was achieved. The lowest possible concentration was selected for cost-effectiveness of the assay. Optimal concentration of UDPGA was 2.5-5 mM for all the other compounds except for methyltestosterone, which required 7.5 mM concentration of co-substrate for maximal yield of MTG. The formation of the steroid glucuronides was linearly proportional to the concentration of protein up to 0.5-1 mg/mL. The effect of incubation time was tested up to 24 h and observed to reach the plateau after 6 h of incubation at the latest. However, there was no evidence of breakdown of the glucuronide conjugate during that time, which allowed an overnight incubation (12–15 h).

Compound	Substrate (µM)	UDPGA (mM)	Protein (mg/ml)	Compound	Substrate (µM)	UDPGA (mM)	Protein (mg/ml)
5α-NG	250	5	1	AG	500	2.5	1
5β-NG	500	5	0.75	d ₃ -TG	500	5	1
5β-EPIMG	500	5	1	NG	500	5	1
5α-MTG	1000	2.5	0.5	5α-1-MEG	500	5	1
5β-MTG	1000	2.5	0.5	MTG	1000	7.5	0.5
5a-MEG	500-1000	2.5	0.75				

Table 5. Optimized conditions of the synthesis of AAS glucuronides.

The larger scale enzymatic syntheses of the steroid glucuronides were carried out under optimized conditions (Table 5) using 20 mL reaction volume. The excess of steroid substrate was removed in LLE with dichloromethane. The more polar steroid glucuronide remained in aqueous layer, but also some residue of starting material was found to remain in that fraction. To increase purity of the product, a further purification was performed with SPE. Retention of steroid substrate and glucuronide conjugate in SPE was examined as a function of methanol concentration (1-100%). The polarities of these two compounds were different enough for the complete isolation of the AAS glucuronide from steroid substrate when methanol–water (60:40, v/v) was used in the final elution.

The synthesis method was suitable for producing steroid glucuronides in milligram amounts (1.1–6.5 mg), with yields of 13–78% (Table 6). Steroid substrates with a 4-ene-3-one structure and a sterically free 17β-OH position available for *O*-glucuronidation (NG and d₃-TG) showed superior yields of 77% in comparison to the substrates with 3 α -OH and completely saturated or 1-ene A-ring structure (13–28%). Glucuronidation of methyltestosterone was exceptional (14%), as the only possible site for *O*-glucuronidation is the 17β-OH-group, though sterically hindered by the neighbouring 17 α -CH₃, which is likely to inhibit the catalysis of the bulky UGT enzymes. Based on the detected formation of MTG, although in low yield, it may be proposed that the structure still allows conjugation to some extent in the absence of a more favorable functionality. Within the group of selected compounds, 5 α -androstane-3 α , 17 β -diol and its d₅-labeled analogue were the only ones with sterically non-hindered 3 α - and 17 β -hydroxyl groups, offering multiple sites for *O*-glucuronidation.

Compound	Yield (mg)	Yield (%)	Compound	Yield (mg)	Yield (%)
5α-NG	1.3	16	AG	1.9	16
5β-NG	1.1	13	d ₃ -TG	6.5	77
5β-EPIMG	1.4	25	NG	3.5	77
5α-MTG	2.1	22	5α-1-MEG	1.7	24
5β-MTG	2.6	26	MTG	1.2	14
5α-MEG	2.5	28			

Table 6. Synthesized steroid glucuronides and their yields.

4.1.2 Characterization

The structure of enzymatically synthesized steroid glucuronides was confirmed with MS and NMR. MS gave molecular weight and specific fragmentation information, but NMR was needed in order to confirm the position and configuration of glucuronidation. In positive ion ESI MS spectra the abundant ammonium adduct ion $[M+NH_4]^+$ or protonated molecule $[M+H]^+$ were detected as base peaks and loss of glucuronide moiety was the main fragment in MS/MS spectrum. In negative ion ESI MS spectra, the base peak for all AAS glucuronides was the deprotonated molecule $[M-H]^-$ that was fragmented to an intense deprotonated glucuronic acid $[Glu-H]^-$ as product ions in the MS/MS spectra. The positive and negative ion MS and MS/MS spectra clearly indicate the presence of the glucuronide moiety. However, the MS data does not provide unambiguous information on the site of glucuronidation and for this reason NMR characterization was performed.

One-dimensional ¹H NMR was used to determine the position of the glycosidic linkage and the anomericity of the glucuronic acid moiety in the steroid glucuronides. Each glucuronide spectrum contained the five methine signals arising from the glucuronic acid. The measured vicinal ³*J*_{GH1,GH2} coupling constants of approximately 7.8 Hz are typical values between two axial protons, and thus confirmed the β -configuration for the glucuronic acid for each glucuronide. Integration of the signals gave a 1:1 glucuronic acid/aglycone ratio indicating the correct stoichiometry.

As the resulting steroid substrates (d_4 -5 α -NG, 5 α -MEG, d_3 -TG, NG, d_3 -NG, 5 α 1-MEG, and MTG) contain only one possible site for glucuronidation, there was no ambiguity about the position of the glycosidic linkage in the corresponding glucuronides. In the structures of AG and 5 β -EPIMG, there are two possible glucuronidation sites, namely hydroxyl groups in positions 3 and 17. For these compounds ¹H spectra of both steroid aglycone and glucuronide were measured and compared. In 5 α -androstane-3 α ,17 β -diol (A, steroid aglycone) H3 and H17 resonate downfield to the steroid bulk region and can be distinguished from each other due to their different coupling patterns. H17 of steroid aglycone is a triplet [219] with a coupling constant of 8.5 Hz while H3 is typically a multiplet resulting from several small couplings [220] Comparison of the steroid aglycone spectrum with its glucuronide-conjugated product (AG) spectrum showed that the H17 signal shifted by 0.25 ppm downfield upon glucuronidation and also that H3 signal did not shift, which suggests that the glucuronide, indeed, is a 17 β -O-glucuronide.

Comparison of aglycone and glucuronide ¹H spectra also suggested that 5 β -EPIMG is a 3glucuronide. This is because none of the methyl signals, including 17 β -methyl, shifted upon glucuronidation while H1, H2, and H3 shifted downfield by 0.09, 0.12, and 0.16 ppm, respectively. NMR-characterization of 5 α -NG, 5 β -NG, 5 α -MTG, and 5 β -MTG has been presented previously elsewhere [67].

4.2 Sample preparation

Three different sample clean up procedures, namely LLE, SPE, and LPME were compared previously [94] for AAS glucuronides in urine, concluding that the SPE and LPME methods resulted in cleaner samples than LLE. LPME provided slightly better limits of detection and specificity than SPE. However, the LPME method resulted in poor recoveries (8-19%) and it is not easily automated, and therefore SPE was chosen for future development of the sample clean up procedure. SPE of AAS glucuronides has previously [67,94,187,195] been performed with C8 and C18 sorbents. Within this method development, as well as in earlier research [94], the urine matrix clearly interfered with the ion traces of 5α -MTG and 5β -MTG in authentic urine samples when extracted with C18 cartridge. Also, the recoveries with the C18 column were insufficient. Therefore, various sorbent materials were investigated, and in this application, the best selectivity was obtained with macroporous polymeric sorbent cartridge containing both hydrophilic and lipophilic characters (Oasis HBL 30 mg/1 cc). Methanol:water (1:9, v/v) and methanol:water (6:4, v/v) were optimized as washing and elution steps, respectively.

4.3 Development of LC-ESI-MS/MS method for AAS glucuronides

Separation of AAS glucuronides and matrix components with HPLC was optimized. Ionization in both positive and negative mode ESI was investigated, as well as the fragmentation pattern in MS/MS measurements. Specific product ions and optimal collision energies of each compound were determined. The developed method was validated and the possibility to transfer it to other laboratories was investigated in inter-laboratory comparison.

4.3.1 LC separation of AAS glucuronides

Separation of 5α -MTG and 5β -MTG with a C18 column was found to be insufficient in earlier studies [94]. The HPLC separation was enhanced in order to achieve adequate resolution between 5α -MTG and 5β -MTG, for which also the endogenous interference was the most intense. Four different HPLC columns were tested during the development of the HPLC method. One C18 column (Purospher STAR RP-18, endcapped, 55 mm x 2mm, particle size 3 μ m) and three cyano columns (Zorbax 300 SB-CN 150 mm x 2.1 mm (5 μ m), Discovery CN endcapped 1.0 x 150 mm (5 μ m) and Phenomenex Luna CN endcapped 2.0 x 150 mm (3 μ m)). In this application, the best specificity and selectivity was achieved with endcapped Phenomenex Luna CN 2.0 x 150 mm (3 μ m) column. Cyano-substituted phase material offers improved selectivity and the length of the column together with narrow diameter and smaller particles provide better chromatographic performance. In a 25-minute gradient run the steroids eluted in 14.1-20.6 min and resulted in fairly narrow and symmetric peaks. The peak widths at half heights were 0.178-0.237 min, and peak symmetry factors were 0.69-1.6 (Table 11). All the examined glucuronide-conjugated steroid metabolites

were chromatographically separated, and the resolution of the most similar pair of compounds (5α -MTG and 5β -MTG) was acceptable (R_s =1.0).

4.3.2 Ionization and MS detection of AAS glucuronides

Previous studies have shown ESI to be more sensitive than APCI or atmospheric pressure photoionization (APPI) for steroid glucuronides and free anabolic steroids [187,189]. AAS glucuronides can be detected in both polarities of ESI-MS detection, and the behavior of the conjugates was investigated in both polarities.

The abundant ammonium adduct ion [M+NH4]⁺ was detected in positive ion ESI-MS for the glucuronides with a saturated A-ring system, whereas for d_3 -TG, NG, and d_3 -NG with 4-ene-3-one structure, protonated molecule [M+H]⁺ was detected as a base peak. The ratio of protonated molecule and ammonium adduct ion was found to strongly depend on the proton affinity (PA) of the compound, where a higher proton affinity resulted in the formation of a stronger protonated molecule. Proton affinity of the 4-ene-3-one structure in the steroid ring results in higher proton affinity than a hydroxyl group or carbonyl group without a conjugated double bond [221]. For 5α -1-MEG and MTG, the relative abundance of $[M+NH_4]^+$ and $[M+H]^+$ was approximately equal. Formation of sodium adduct $[M+Na]^+$ was also detected for most of the compounds, although with variable relative abundances. In negative ion ESI, an intensive deprotonated molecule $[M-H]^-$ was observed as the base peak for all AAS glucuronides (Table 7). In negative ion ESI, the most potential site for deprotonation is the carboxylic acid moiety of the glucuronic acid, as the steroid aglycones are not ionized in negative ion ESI at all. These results are in good agreement with earlier studies by Bowers and Sanaullah [105], Williams et al. [222], and Kuuranne et al. [187] and [94], and gave evidence on the correct molecule weights of the synthesized steroid glucuronides.

		POS ESI		NEG ESI
Compound	$[M+H]^+$	$[M+NH_4]^+$	$[M+Na]^+$	[M-H] ⁻
5α-NG	n.d.	470 (100)	n.d.	451 (100)
d4-5α-NG	n.d.	474 (100)	n.d.	455 (100)
5β-NG	n.d.	470 (100)	475 (43)	451 (100)
5β-EPIMG	n.d.	498 (100)	n.d.	479 (100)
5α-MTG	n.d.	500 (100)	505 (36)	481 (100)
5β-MTG	n.d.	500 (100)	505 (38)	481 (100)
5α-MEG	479 (2)	496 (57)	501 (100)	477 (100)
AG	n.d.	486 (100)	491 (6)	467 (100)
d ₅ -AG	n.d.	491 (100)	496 (10)	472 (100)
d ₃ -TG	468 (100)	485 (41)	490 (66)	466 (100)
NG	451 (100)	n.d.	473 (50)	449 (100)
d ₃ -NG	454 (100)	471 (2)	476 (6)	452 (100)
5α-1-MEG	479 (89)	496 (100)	501 (11)	477 (100)
MTG	479 (94)	496 (100)	501 (15)	477 (100)

Table 7. Positive and negative ion ESI-MS of AAS glucuronides.

The positive ion MS/MS spectra showed abundant product ions formed by loss of glucuronide moiety without or with loss of one or two water molecules. The positive charge stayed predominantly on the aglycone side, and only weak fragments were detected from the glucuronic acid side, e.g. $[Glu+H]^+ = 177$, $[Glu+H-H_2O]^+ = 159$, $[Glu+H-2H_2O]^+ = 141$ (Table 8). The negative ion MS/MS spectra of $[M-H]^-$ showed intense product ions derived from the deprotonated glucuronic acid $[Glu-H]^-$ (Table 9). The spectra also showed weak product ions formed by the cleavage of a glucuronic acid moiety $[M-H-Glu]^-$, followed by the abstraction of two hydrogens $[M-H-Glu-2H]^-$, and losses of water $[M-H-Glu-nH_2O]^-$.

				D				0			
Ions	5α-NG 20 V	5β-NG 20 V	5β-ΕΡΙΜG 20 V	5α-MTG 20 V	5β-MTG 20 V	5α-MEG 20 V	AG 20 V	d ₃ -TG 25 V	NG 30 V	5α-1-MEG 30 V	MTG 30 V
Precursor											
[M+NH4] ⁺	470 (11)	470 (100)	498 (5)	500 (13)	500 (9)	496 (7)	486 (4)			496 (1)	496 (2)
-[H+H]								468 (100)	451 (100)		
Product ions											
[M+NH4-NH3] ⁺	453 (6)	453 (23)	481 (4)	n.d.	n.d.	479 (1)	n.d.			479 (100)	479 (100)
[M+NH4-H2O] ⁺	n.d.	n.d.		482 (4)	482 (4)	n.d.	n.d.			n.d.	n.d.
[M+H-H ₂ 0] ⁺	435 (28)	435 (21)	n.d.	465 (15)	465 (13)	461 (6)	451 (7)	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	461 (2)
[M+H-2H ₂ O] ⁺	417 (74)	41 (92)	n.d.	447 (5)	447 (7)	443 (2)	433 (1)	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
[M+H-Glu] ⁺	277 (60)	277 (67)	305 (3)	n.d.	n.d.	303 (8)	n.d.	292 (45)	275 (71)	303 (18)	303 (32)
[M+H-Glu-H ₂ O] ⁺	259 (100)	259 (42)	287 (4)	289 (44)	289 (58)	285 (100)	275 (34)	274 (13)	257 (24)	285 (11)	285 (71)
[M+H-Glu-2H ₂ O] ⁺	241 (14)	241 (13)	269 (100)	271 (100)	271 (100)	267 (10)	257 (100)	256 (8)	239 (14)	267 (4)	267 (34)
[Glu+H] ⁺	177 (22)	177 (4)	177 (2)	177 (19)	177 (6)	n.d.	177 (13)	177 (5)	n.d.	177 (1)	177 (9)
[Glu+H-H ₂ O] ⁺	159 (16)	159 (4)	159 (1)	159 (7)	159 (3)	159 (1)	159 (7)	159 (8)	159 (12)	159 (4)	159 (15)
[Glu+H-2H ₂ O] ⁺	141 (16)	141 (5)	n.d.	141 (5)	141 (4)	141 (1)	141 (6)	141 (5)	141 (6)	141 (5)	141 (4)

Table 8. Positive ion ESI-MS/MS of 44S glucuronides. Collision offset voltages indicated separately for each steroid glucuronide.

4

∠.
0
f4
0,
age
olti
4 24
Se
G
ис
iSi
110
5
iea
ld
ap
at
es
nia
roi
сп
stu
Š
\overline{A}
Ŀ.
S
N.
Я
ES
ис
ê iç
tiv
ga
Ne
6
le
ab
E

Ions	5a-NG	5β-NG	5 β- EPIM	5α-MTG	5β-MTG	5α-MEG	AG	d ₃ -TG	NG	5a-1-MEG	MTG
Precursor											
-[H-H]	451 (52)	451 (57)	479 (100)	481 (89)	481 (100)	477 (56)	467 (26)	466 (10)	449 (11)	477 (14)	477 (15)
Product ions											
[M-H-H ₂ O] ⁻	433 (5)	433 (3)	461 (8)	463 (6)	463 (6)	459 (7)	449 (1)	n.d.	431 (1)	459 (1)	459 (2)
[M-H-Glu]	n.d.	n.d.	303 (9)	305 (1)	n.d.	301 (5)	291 (6)	290 (6)	273 (32)	301 (26)	301 (15)
[M-H-Glu-2H] ⁻	273 (12)	273 (3)	301 (1)	303 (1)	303 (4)	n.d.	289 (11)	n.d.	271 (23)	299 (22)	n.d.
[M-H-Glu-H-D]								n.d.			
[M-H-Glu-2D] ⁻								286 (3)			
[Glu-H] ⁻	175 (2)	n.d.	175 (6)	175 (28)	175 (15)	175 (4)	175 (2)	175 (3)	175 (4)	175 (2)	175 (2)
[Glu-H-H ₂ O] ⁻	157 (11)	157 (9)	157 (9)	157 (36)	157 (18)	157 (11)	157 (6)	157 (6)	157 (9)	157 (5)	157 (4)
[Glu-H-H ₂ O-CO] ⁻	n.d.	129 (6)	129 (9)	129 (16)	129 (9)	129 (5)	129 (6)	129 (5)	129 (6)	129 (6)	129 (5)
<i>m/</i> z 113	(75)	(55)	(57)	(00)	(59)	(100)	(47)	(82)	(75)	(55)	(48)
66 2/m	(9)	(9)	(6)	(4)	(4)	(5)	(5)	(3)	(8)	(6)	(6)
T2 97	(1)	n.d.	(4)	(1)	(1)	n.d.	(4)	n.d.	(4)	(4)	n.d.
m/z 95	(12)	(1)	(8)	(10)	(9)	(8)	(18)	(11)	(11)	(15)	(12)
<i>m/</i> z 85	(100)	(100)	(61)	(100)	(41)	(55)	(100)	(100)	(100)	(100)	(100)
m/z 75	(82)	(82)	(40)	(89)	(49)	(85)	(09)	(72)	(77)	(10)	(63)
m/z 59	(9)	(5)	(4)	(12)	(3)	(18)	(9)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(9)

The behavior of the AAS glucuronide conjugates is relatively uniform in both polarities of ESI-MS detection. Negative ionization mode usually results in lower background, but the negative ion mode fragmentation leads to formation of non-specific ions from the glucuronide moiety, and therefore, LC–MS/MS method development was carried out in positive ion mode. In positive ion mode MS, the base peak was most often the ammonium adduct $[M+NH_4]^+$, indicating relatively low proton affinities (PA) of the compounds. The protonated molecule $[M+H]^+$ was the base peak for compounds containing conjugated double bonds (d₃-NG, NG, d₃-TG, 5 α -1-MEG, and MTG). These results suggest that the presence of the 4-ene-3-one structure in the aglycone moiety of steroid glucuronides favors the formation of an abundant $[M+H]^+$ ion and are in good correlation with earlier studies [105,187,221,223].

The most abundant ion, ammonium adduct, or protonated molecule was selected as a precursor ion for following MS/MS studies, which were carried out for determination of specific product ions and optimal collision energies of each compound. Some SRM ion transitions were strongly interfered by the background ions at collision offset voltages of 20-25 V, which produced product ions formed by the losses of one or several water molecules and cleavage of the glucuronide moiety, followed by the loss of water from the steroid aglycone. Because urine is generally rich of endogenous steroid glucuronides and glucuronide-conjugated compounds, which are fragmented similarly to the target compounds, specificity problems were encountered. Therefore, the collision energy in the MS/MS analysis was increased up to 45-70 V to produce specific product ions derived from the dissociation of the aglycone moiety. The results showed significantly better specificity than those produced by lower collision energy. Precursor-product ion pairs of the SRM method with corresponding collision energies are listed in Table 10.

In the final LC–ESI-MS/MS method, the detection was performed by following three specific ions per analyte in SRM (Table 10). The collision energy was 15-70 V and due to the technical characteristic of the instrument, analytical run was divided between three segments. The first segment (0-15.80 min) included characteristic SRM ions for d₃-NG, NG and d₃-TG with dwell time of 200 ms. The second segment (15.80-19.35 min) containing ions for 5 α -1-MEG, MTG, d₄-5 α -NG, 5 α -NG, 5 β -MTG, 5 α -MTG, d₅-AG, and 5 α -MEG were monitored with dwell time of 90 ms. 5 β -EPIMG was the only analyte in the last segment (19.35-25 min) with the dwell time of 450 ms.

Compound		Precursor ion (m/z)	Product ion (m/z)	CE	Dwell time	Segment
NG	Tgt	$[M+H]^+ = 451$	m/z = 73	70 V	200	1
	Q1	$[M+H]^+ = 451$	m/z = 113	40 V	200	1
	Q2	$[M+H]^+ = 451$	$[M+H-Glu]^+ = 275$	25 V	200	1
d3-NG	Tgt	$[M+H]^+ = 454$	$[M+H-Glu]^+ = 278$	25 V	200	1
	Q1	$[M+H]^+ = 454$	m/z = 73	70 V	200	1
	Q2	$[M+H]^+ = 454$	m/z = 113	40 V	200	1
d ₃ -TG	Tgt	$[M+H]^+ = 468$	m/z = 97	45 V	200	1
	Q1	$[M+H]^+ = 468$	$[M+H-Glu]^+ = 292$	25 V	200	1
	Q2	$[M+H]^+ = 468$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 274$	30 V	200	1
5α-1-MEG	Tgt	$[M+H]^+ = 479$	$[M+H-Glu]^+ = 303$	20 V	90	2
	Q1	$[M+H]^+ = 479$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 285$	20 V	90	2
	Q2	$[M+H]^+ = 479$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 267$	25 V	90	2
MTG	Tgt	$[M+H]^+ = 480$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 286$	30 V	90	2
	Q1	$[M+H]^+ = 480$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 268$	35 V	90	2
	Q2	$[M+H]^+ = 480$	$[M+H-Glu]^+ = 304$	25 V	90	2
5α-NG	Tgt	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 470$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 259$	20 V	90	2
	Q1	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 470$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 241$	30 V	90	2
	Q2	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 470$	$[M+H-Glu]^+ = 277$	15 V	90	2
d4-5α-NG	Tgt	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 474$	$[M+H-Glu]^+ = 281$	15 V	90	2
	Q1	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 474$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 245$	30 V	90	2
	Q2	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 474$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 263$	20 V	90	2
5β-MTG	Tgt	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 500$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 271$	20 V	90	2
	Q1	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 500$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 289$	20 V	90	2
	Q2	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 500$	m/z = 161	50 V	90	2
5α-MTG	Tgt	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 500$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 271$	20 V	90	2
	Q1	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 500$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 289$	20 V	90	2
	Q2	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 500$	m/z = 161	50 V	90	2
d5-AG	Tgt	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 491$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 262$	30 V	90	2
	Q1	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 491$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 280$	15 V	90	2
	Q2	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 491$	m/z = 92	70 V	90	2
5α-MEG	Tgt	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 496$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 285$	25 V	90	2
	Q1	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 496$	m/z = 95	50 V	90	2
	Q2	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 496$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 267$	30 V	90	2
5β-EPIMG	Tgt	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 498$	m/z = 201	60 V	450	3
	Q1	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 498$	$[M+H-Glu-2H_2O]^+ = 269$	30 V	450	3
	Q2	$[M+NH_4]^+ = 498$	$[M+H-Glu-H_2O]^+ = 286$	20 V	450	3

Table 10. Precursor-product ion pairs of AAS glucuronides in SRM method. CE = collision energy,expressed as offset voltage, Tgt = Target, Q1 = qualifier1, Q2 = Qualifier 2. Dwell time (msec)

4.3.3 Validation

The recovery and repeatability of the analysis was determined with spiked urine samples (200 ng/mL). Recovery of the SPE was good for all glucuronides (89-100%). Within-day repeatability of the LC–ESI-MS/MS method was 2-10% (relative standard deviation (RSD)) and between-day repeatability was below 16% (RSD) for most of the compounds (except for d₃-NG, NG and MTG), which could be considered as suitable for trace analysis of compounds in a complex biological matrix. The repeatability of retention time was good (0.1% within day and 0.8-1% between days). The relationship between peak areas and concentrations of AAS glucuronides in urine is best described using a quadratic regression model. The regression coefficient (R) of the quadratic curve for all the AAS glucuronides was over 0.994 within the range of 1-60 ng/mL (Table 11). For most of the AAS glucuronides, the detection limits with one SRM-transition were from 1 to 10 ng/mL, but 40 ng/mL for 5 α -1-MEG and MTG, due to the complex nature of urine as matrix in analysis of exogenous and endogenous AAS glucuronides.

Table 11. Recovery, repeatability, and detection limits of the method. Peak widths at half height, peak symmetry factors and regression coefficients of quadratic fit for concentration versus peak area.

 $*W_h =$ Peak width at half height **R = Regression coefficient. Quadratic fit in urine.

	Recovery	Rep	peatibilities (R	SD%)	LOD		Peak symmetry	
Compound	of SPE (%)	Within-day	Between-day	Injection	(ng mL ⁻¹)	W_h *	factor	<i>R**</i>
d3-NG	95	2.8	32	5.3	5	0.198	1.0	0.9968
NG	95	3.0	24	3.8	10	0.189	0.71	0.9942
d3-TG	95	3.3	16	3.4	5	0.187	0.96	0.9963
5α-1-MEG	93	7.0	14	3.5	40	0.181	1.3	-
MTG	105	9.6	28	3.8	40	0.178	1.2	-
d4-5α-NG	98	2.7	13	3.6	5	0.197	1.0	0.9949
5a-NG	95	2.7	12	3.4	5	0.204	1.0	0.9955
5β-MTG	98	2.3	13	3.3	10	0.205	0.69	0.9998
5α-MTG	103	3.8	7.7	2.8	10	0.212	1.6	0.9966
d5-AG	100	4.2	13	4.2	1	0.192	1.2	0.9970
5α-MEG	95	4.9	9.3	2.7	5	0.237	1.3	0.9996
5β-EPIMG	89	2.1	16	3.4	1	0.207	1.1	0.9985

The results obtained indicate that the developed LC–MS analysis provides a reliable method for the detection of AAS glucuronides. However, the limits of detection measured with standards prepared in pure solvent were one to two orders of magnitude lower than those obtained with urine samples. This reveals that the selectivity of the method is limited due to endogenous compounds in urine samples, despite the use of tandem mass spectrometry. The number of compounds possessing identical or similar ion transitions in SRM and the limited chromatographic resolution (due to a similar constitution of AAS glucuronides) is a considerable problem with the analysis of AAS from urine.

4.3.4 Inter-laboratory comparison

Seven laboratories participated in the inter-laboratory comparison to evaluate the performance and transferability of the method, as well as to assess the fitness-for-purpose. Laboratories were requested to analyze individual and authentic urine samples resulting from excretion studies with nandrolone, methenolone, and methyltestosterone. Samples were provided at low (20 ng/ml) and high (200 ng/ml) concentration and the laboratories performed the analysis of both levels as triplicates. Sample preparation was performed with SPE as described in chapter 3.4. Six out of seven participating laboratories utilized triple quadrupole mass spectrometers and one laboratory employed an ion trap analyzer. The summary of instrumental parameters and metabolites identified in excretion study urine samples is given in Table 12. Identification of prohibited compounds was based on the WADA guidelines [218] and an independently used matrix for result evaluation by calculation of identification (ID) points. A successful identification of one transition of an analyte in the sample resulted in one ID-point, the maximum being 18 points per one steroid glucuronide (three transitions per sample, samples at two concentration levels as triplicates). Altogether 68% of urine samples containing 5α -NG, 71% containing 5β -MTG, and 95%containing 5a-MEG were successfully identified. In addition, two laboratories succeeded in determining 5α -MTG at low concentration levels in excretion sample. Two laboratories experienced problems with respect to the chromatographic separation: one due to signals interfering with the 5α -NG; the other due to insufficient resolution of the methyltestosterone metabolites (5 α -MTG and 5 β -MTG). The results obtained with the ion trap mass spectrometer and triple quadrupole mass spectrometers were similar when the precursor ion was a protonated molecule, e.g. in the case of methenolone metabolite 5α -MEG. However, the limited stability of ammonium adducts with 5α -NG, 5α -MTG, and 5β -MTG during the isolation of the precursor ion at unit resolution resulted in poor sensitivity of MS/MS experiments in the ion trap mass spectrometer. Both ESI and APCI were equally employed for the ionization of steroid glucuronide conjugates, and the main reasons for inconclusive results were observed to relate to chromatographic issues. Based on the results in Table 12, the developed method is transferable to other laboratories when triple quadrupole mass spectrometers are used.

	Lab 1	Lab 2	Lab 3	Lab 4	Lab 5	Lab 6	Lab 7
Column	Zorbax CN 2.1x150mm	Luna CN endcapped 1.0x150mm	Luna CN 2.0x100mm	Zorbax CN 2.1x150mm	Zorbax CN 2.1x150mm	Zorbax CN 2.1x150mm	Zorbax CN 2.1x150mm
MS	Triple Quadrupole	Triple Quadrupole	Triple Quadrupole	Triple Quadrupole	Triple Quadrupole	Ion Trap	Triple Quadrupole
Ionization	ESI (350°C)	ESI (350°C)	ESI (350°C)	ESI (270°C)	APCI (400°C)	ESI (240°C)	ESI (350°C)
Collision gas	Argon	Nitrogen	Argon	Argon	Nitrogen	Helium	Nitrogen
Ion transitions	2	3	3	3	3	2	3
Metabolite			Identi	fication poin	ts (max 18)	•	•
5a-NG	13	18	18	0	18	0	18
5α-MTG	0	0	18	18	0	0	0
5β-MTG	0	18	18	18	18	0	18
5α-MEG	12	18	18	18	18	18	18

Table 12. Interlaboratory test: Summary of instrumental parameters and detected compounds

4.4 Development of GC-µAPPI-MS/MS method for AAS

Gas chromatography–mass spectrometry with electron ionization is still widely used in the analysis of AAS. GC provides good chromatographic resolution, but the relative abundance of the molecular ion may be low and the analytes are strongly fragmented in the electron ionization process, which decreases the overall sensitivity. GC can also be connected to MS with softer ionization techniques operating at atmospheric pressure. A heated nebulizer (HN) microchip offers feasible interfacing of GC to API-MS. The HN microchip using APCI (μ APCI) or APPI (μ APPI) provides high ionization efficiency and produces abundant protonated molecules or molecular ions with minimal fragmentation. GC– μ APPI-MS/MS method was developed for the determination of selected anabolic steroids in human urine. The method was validated, and the proof of principle was tested with two authentic excretion urine samples, and the results were compared with those obtained with conventional GC–EI-MS.

4.4.1 Combination of GC to API-MS with HN microchip using APPI

The positioning of the microchip and the krypton discharge lamp were the most critical parameters, but the flow rates of the dopant and auxiliary gas also influenced the ionization efficiency. All the parameters were optimized to achieve maximum sensitivity and stability. The microchip nozzle was set at the right side of the orifice and the narrow sample jet was directed about 1 mm left from the orifice to maximize stability and to minimize background interference (Figure 6). The optimal position of the HN microchip nozzle was about 10-13 mm from the MS orifice for derivatized steroids but much shorter for underivatized steroids (4.9 mm). Shorter distances generally decreased stability, whereas longer distances decreased sensitivity but favored the formation of a radical cation. The vacuum UV lamp was placed perpendicularly to the nozzle of the HN microchip and as close to the vaporized sample jet as possible to achieve maximum ionization efficiency. Longer distance between the UV lamp and the jet decreases the intensity of radiation due to absorption of photons by air and resulting in decreased ionization efficiency.



Figure 6. Schematic (left) and picture (right) of the uAPPI setup and enlarged picture of HN chip (below).

Sensitivity and stability were optimal with dopant and nebulizer gas flow rates of 3.5 μ L/min and 80 mL/min, respectively. The heating power of the nebulizer chip was adjusted to result in temperatures at approximately 300°C (underivatized) or 350 °C (derivatized) in the chip to prevent adsorption and peak broadening. Toluene was chosen as dopant for underivatized steroids, since it enables efficient proton transfer reaction for high proton affinity steroids, and efficient ionization via charge exchange reaction for low proton affinity steroids, which cannot be ionized by proton transfer. On the other hand, chlorobenzene was the best dopant for derivatized steroids, as the ionization energies of TMS-steroids are well below that of chlorobenzene, resulting in efficient charge exchange reactions.

4.4.2 Mass spectrometry

The underivatized AAS are most likely ionized via proton transfer reaction whereas chargeexchange reactions become more favorable when AAS are trimethylsilylated. Positive ion APPI spectra of the underivatized steroids with both carbonyl and hydroxyl groups (NAN, NANm, DNZm, 17MDN, and MTS) showed an abundant $[M+H]^+$ ion, whereas the steroids possessing only hydroxyl functionality (MDNm and MTm) showed $[M-H]^+$ ions and intense radical cations (M⁺⁺), as well as fragments formed by the loss of one or two water molecules (Table 13). In compounds with a carbonyl group, the proton affinity (PA) is high enough for the proton transfer, but for the compounds possessing only hydroxyl functionality this route is not possible. Abundant $[M-H]^+$ ion was formed from MDNm and MTm most likely via hydride abstraction but oxidation of a hydroxyl group to a carbonyl group followed by proton transfer reaction is also possible.

	[M +H] ⁺	$\mathbf{M}^{+\cdot}$	[M-H] ⁺	[M+H-H ₂ O] ⁺	[M-H ₂ O] ⁺	[M-H-H ₂ O] ⁺	$[M+H-2\cdot H_2O]^+$	$[M-2\cdot H_2O]^+$
NANm	277 (100)			259 (76)				
MDNm		304 (47)	303 (97)	287 (45)	286 (100)	285 (98)	269 (79)	268 (34)
MTm		306 (35)	305 (83)	289 (64)	288 (100)	287 (38)	271 (83)	270 (30)
NAN	275 (100)							
MTS	303 (100)							
DNZm	313 (100)							
17MDN	301 (100)			283 (23)				

Table 13. µAPPI mass spectra of underivatized anabolic androgenic steroids; m/z (rel.abund.).

The APPI–MS spectra of the TMS steroids with chlorobenzene as dopant show an abundant radical cation (M^{++}), which was the base peak for all compounds except MDNm-TMS and MTm-TMS (Figure 7). For MDNm-TMS the most abundant peak was $[M-H]^+$ at m/z 447, while for MTm-TMS it was $[M-15]^+$ at m/z 435. The APPI spectra of NANm-TMS and MTm-TMS showed, in addition to the radical cation, a strong protonated molecule ($[M+H]^+$) after subtraction of the theoretical relative abundance of the M+1 isotope peak of the M⁺⁺ ion. With toluene and chlorobenzene as dopants, the APPI spectra were closely similar except for the relative abundances of protonated molecules - the abundance of the

protonated molecule being somewhat higher with toluene than with chlorobenzene. The results show that TMS-derivatized AAS favor charge exchange reaction over proton transfer, which is the predominant ionization reaction of underivatized AAS. Charge exchange will take place if the ionization energy (IE) of the analyte is lower than that of the reactant ion, which can be the radical cation of a dopant. The ionization energies of intact TES, NAN, and MTS are reported to be 8.95, 8.85, and 9.02 eV, respectively [224]. Since the ionization energies of intact AAS are about the same as those of toluene (8.8 eV) and chlorobenzene (9.07 eV), intact AAS are not ionized efficiently via charge exchange but via energetically more favorable proton transfer. Trimethylsilylation of the hydroxyl and carbonyl groups of AAS results in less efficient proton transfer reactions than for intact AAS because the proton affinities of the ether moieties of the TMS derivatives are lower than those of the hydroxyl and carbonyl groups of the corresponding intact AAS. In addition to this, the TMS group causes steric hindrance for the protonation of the ether oxygen. For these reasons, charge exchange reactions become more favorable than proton transfer reactions when AAS are derivatized with TMS, and ionization energies of the derivatized AAS are well below the IE of chlorobenzene. An advantage of the TMS derivatives of AAS being ionized via charge exchange reaction instead of proton transfer is that selectivity is expected to improve when molecular ion M⁺ is formed. That is because in APPI, most of the compounds (also interfering back-ground compounds) are ionized via proton transfer reaction appearing at odd mass numbers, whereas molecular ions often appear at even mass numbers. Sensitivity is also enhanced compared to EI, as the soft ionization in atmospheric pressure results in more intensive molecular ion.



Figure 7. APPI-MS spectra of the TMS derivatives of the studied AAS.

The most abundant ion(s) were selected as precursor ion for the GC-µAPPI-MS/MS analysis (Table 14). Orifice (declustering), focusing, and entrance potentials were optimized to maximize the intensity of potential precursor ions, and they were fairly similar for all compounds: namely 20, 200, and 10 V for the underivatized and 10-20, 175, and 4 V for derivatized AAS, respectively. Loss of one or two water molecules was observed in all the MS/MS spectra of the underivatized AAS with numerous structure-specific product ions. The fragmentation patterns of the protonated molecules of DNZm and MTS, which have 4ene-3-one structure and angular methyl group (in C19) showed the same features: the product ions at m/z 109 and m/z 97 were characteristic and the protonated molecule was relatively stable. A detailed fragmentation mechanism for these ions has been presented earlier by Williams et al. [222]. The protonated molecule of NAN, with 4-ene-3-one structure but without a methyl group at C10, was also relatively stable, and the MS/MS spectra showed an abundant ion at m/z 109. The product ion spectrum of 17MDN was exceptional as it did not show an abundant ion at either m/z 97 or m/z 109 even though it contains both 4-ene-3-one structure and angular methyl group (C-19). The most abundant fragments for 17MDN were m/z 121 and m/z 149, the structures of which have been presented earlier [225] and [226]. The $[M-H]^+$ ion of the steroids containing 3α -hydroxyl group (MDNm and MTm) instead of 4-ene-3-one structure was relatively unstable and the product ions spectra showed abundant ions formed by loss of one or two water molecules. In addition, numerous product ions were observed, originating from the dissociation of the core ring structure.

In the MS/MS spectra of derivatized steroids, product ions formed by the loss of TMS groups were the most abundant ions in the spectra of the TMS ether derivatives (MDNm, NANm, and MTm) and structure-specific product ions formed by the fragmentation of the steroid ring structure were the most abundant ions in the spectra of the TMS 3,5-dienol ether derivatives (TES, NAN, DNZm, 17MDN, and MTS) (Table 14 and Figure 8). The fragmentation characteristics of the TMS derivatives of AAS in EI have been discussed earlier in more detail [202,227]. The fragmentation of the odd-electron molecular ions of TMS derivatized steroids in MS/MS is similar to EI, which could allow for theuse of EI spectral libraries to support the identification of unknown TMS derivatized steroids [176].

				TN	MS				
AAS		Q1	Q3	CE	AAS		Q1	Q3	CE
TES	432	$\mathbf{M}^{+\cdot}$	209	30	MTS	446	$M^{+\cdot}$	301	30
	432	$M^{+\cdot}$	196	30	(ISTD)	446	$M^{+\cdot}$	169	50
NAN	418	$M^{+\cdot}$	182	35	NANm	421	$[M+H]^+$	241	25
	418	$M^{+\cdot}$	194	40		421	$[M+H]^+$	145	35
DNZm	456	$M^{\!\!+\!\!\cdot}$	208	45	MDNm	447	$[M-H]^+$	159	40
	456	$M^{+\cdot}$	316	35		447	$[M-H]^+$	215	30
17MDN	444	$\mathbf{M}^{+\cdot}$	206	30	MTm	435	$[M-CH_3]^+$	255	30
	444	$M^{+\cdot}$	339	30		435	$[M-CH_3]^+$	173	40
				non-	ТМЅ				
AAS		Q1	Q3	CE	AAS		Q1	Q3	CE
NANm	277	$[M+H]^+$	241	20	MTS	303	$[M+H]^+$	109	37
	277	$[M+H]^+$	259	12		303	$[M+H]^+$	285	24
	277	$[M+H]^+$	145	30		303	$[M+H]^+$	97	30
MDNm	303	[M-1] ⁺	201	25	DNZm	313	$[M+H]^+$	109	37
	286	$M^{\!+\!\cdot}\text{-}H_2O$	228	15		313	$[M+H]^{+}$	295	22
	286	$M^{+}\text{-}H_2O$	150	15		313	$[M+H]^+$	97	33
MTm	305	[M-1] ⁺	269	18	17MDN	301	$[M+H]^+$	121	30
	306	$M^{+\cdot}$	230	15		301	$[M+H]^+$	283	17
	306	$\mathbf{M}^{+\cdot}$	270	15		301	$[M+H]^+$	149	23
NAN	275	$[M+H]^+$	109	37					
	275	$[M+H]^+$	257	24					
	275	$[M+H]^+$	239	25					

Table 14. Precursor (Q1) and product ions (Q3) with corresponding collision energies (CE) monitored in GC- $\mu APPI$ -MS/MS after derivatization (TMS) or without derivatization (non-TMS).



Figure 8. APPI-MS/MS spectra of the TMS derivatives of the studied anabolic androgenic steroids. CE = 35 V (y-axis Intensity (cps), x-axis m/z)

4.4.3 Feasibility of GC-µAPPI-MS/MS in analysis of AAS

The GC temperature program in both methods was optimized for fast separation. All the analytes eluted between 4.3 and 6.0 min (derivatized) and 6.4-7.8 min (underivatized). In general, the retention times were proportional to the polar moieties in the chemical structure of the steroid and the size of the molecule. The steroids without a conjugated double bond eluted first and then the steroids with 4-ene-3-one structure (III) The similar elution order was observed with derivatized steroids (IV). TMS ether derivatives (MDNm, NANm, and MTm) eluted first and then the TMS 3,5-dienol ether derivatives (NAN, 17MDN, TES, MTS, and DNZm) (Fig. 2), indicating the later elution of compounds with 3,5-diene structure. The peaks for derivatized steroids were narrow and it could be concluded that the dead volumes of the interface were minimal and adsorption onto the vaporization channel of the chip insignificant (Figure 9).



Figure 9. SRM chromatograms of a derivatized urine sample spiked with AAS at 1 ng/ml (MTm 2 ng/ml) (solid line) and urine blank (dotted line).

In doping analysis, qualitative determination is sufficient for exogenous anabolic steroids, but quantification is required for steroid profiling of endogenous AAS. The feasibility of GC-µAPPI-MS/MS in quantitative analysis of anabolic steroids in urine was therefore validated with respect to LOD, LOQ, linearity, linear range, and repeatability. The specificity of the method was good, since no interfering peaks were observed in the chromatograms of the urine blank sample pooled from five individuals (Figure 9). The method was repeatable and linear in the range between LOD-100 ng/mL (derivatized compounds) and LOD-250 ng/ml (underivatized compounds), with correlation coefficients (R^2) above 0.996 for all compounds. The repeatability of injection and within-day repeatability were similar and acceptable [228] in both methods (RSD under 10% for all compounds). LODs determined with a signal-to-noise ratio criterion of three, using standard deviation of the analyte peak height vs. background noise, were 0.2-1 ng/mL for underivatized steroids and 0.05-0.5 ng/mL for derivatized steroids (Table 15). The sensitivity is 2-10 times better with TMS-derivatized steroids than for underivatized analytes, and the LOQs of 1 ng/mL were determined for derivatized anabolic steroids. The difference is most likely because the TMS-derivatized steroids are more efficiently ionized by charge exchange reaction than non-derivatized steroids by proton transfer reaction and the background interference is lower with odd number radical cations. However, both methods fulfil the current criteria of the minimum required performance levels of 2 or 5 ng/mL set by WADA [80].

Gamma	Repea (RS	tability D%)	LOD	(ng/mL)	(5	fs ng/mL)) (5	W _h (s) ng/mL)
Compound	TMS 10 ng/mL	non-TMS 25 ng/mL	TMS	non-TMS	TMS	non-TMS	TMS	non-TMS
MDNm	3.7	9.3	0.1	1.0	1.24	1.10	1.22	1.70
NANm	4.3	3.2	0.1	0.2	1.14	0.95	1.22	1.34
MTm	2.8	9.4	0.5	0.5	1.16	1.07	1.44	0.85
NAN	4.8	4.2	0.05	0.2	1.13	1.81	1.49	1.70
17MDN	5.4	2.5	0.1	0.3	0.94	1.36	1.43	1.63
DNZm	3.5	2.7	0.05	0.3	1.19	0.74	1.63	1.47

Table 15. Repeatability of injection (n=6) for derivatized (TMS) at 10 ng/mL and non-derivatized (non-TMS) at 25 ng/mL, LOD (ng/mL), peak symmetry factors (f_s , at 5 ng/mL), and peak widths at half height W_h (s, at 5 ng/mL) of the GC–µAPPI-MS/MS methods for AAS.

Quantitative performance of the GC– μ APPI-MS/MS method was assessed by analyzing two excretion urine samples and by comparing the results to those obtained by a conventional GC–EI-MS method. Three metabolites of methandienone (17MDN, MTm, and MDNm) were identified and quantified from two authentic urine samples collected from two voluntary male subjects after a single dose of methandione. Considering the qualitative nature of routine analysis methods, the results obtained by both GC– μ APPI-MS/MS methods and the conventional GC–EI-MS method were in good agreement for all three metabolites (Table 16).

Compound	Sample 1 (ng/mL)			Sample 2 (ng/mL)		
	EI TMS	µAPPI TMS	µAPPI non-TMS	EI TMS	µAPPI TMS	µAPPI non-TMS
17MDN	303	309	328	33	34	32
MDNm	388	331	579	86	105	151
MTm	373	309	461	171	161	212

Table 16. Concentrations of metabolites of methandienone in two authentic urine samples measured by GC-EI-MS and GC- μ APPI-MS/MS after derivatization (TMS) or without derivatization (non-TMS).

5 CONCLUSIONS

With respect to routine doping control analysis, LC–MS/MS offers a direct and sensitive approach to the analysis of exogenous steroids as their glucuronides without a hydrolysis process and time-consuming sample preparation that conventional GC–MS methods require. The ever-increasing number of prohibited substances with various physico-chemical properties challenges laboratories to revise their analytical strategies to maintain sensitive and cost-effective screening and confirmation methods. Implementation of LC–MS-based methods with various instrument set-ups has become routine, thus allowing the acquisition of data on glucuronide-conjugated prohibited compounds to support and complement the traditional GC–MS data. This might be especially advantageous in the analysis of steroids with completely saturated structures that have low proton affinity and for which the detection as aglycones is difficult with LC–MS.

One significant drawback of the conjugate analysis is the lack of reference material. The *in vitro* enzyme-assisted synthesis method offers a practical pathway for the rapid production of stereochemically pure AAS glucuronides in milligram amounts that are sufficient for the development of analytical methods. Due to a relatively simple reaction mixture and only minor differences between the optimal conditions for the various AAS substrates, the addition of a new structural analogue to the test set should be straightforward and thus also easily applied.

The intact AAS glucuronides can be ionized in both positive and negative ion ESI. The most representative mass spectrometric information on the AAS glucuronide structure was obtained from MS/MS fragmentation studies in positive ion ESI, which is also the method of choice for the routine LC–MS/MS analysis of AAS glucuronides. Glucuronide-conjugated steroid metabolites were extracted by SPE and analyzed by LC–ESI-MS/MS using positive ion mode and selected reaction monitoring. The developed method showed robust sensitivity, quantitative performance, and repeatability, and the inter-laboratory comparison demonstrated that it is transferable to other laboratories equipped with triple-stage quadrupole mass spectrometers.

The resolving power of gas chromatography combined with efficient, but soft, ionization in atmospheric pressure without fragmentation is an attractive combination. The heated nebulizer microchip operated in APPI mode provides efficient ionization of anabolic steroids and a feasible option to couple GC to API-MS. Two sensitive and selective GC– μ APPI-MS/MS methods were developed, validated, and successfully applied to the analysis of anabolic steroids in authentic urine samples. The anabolic steroids were analyzed from urine samples without derivatization or as their TMS derivatives. Both methods showed sensitivity and quantitative performance, demonstrating their potential for the

analysis of biological samples. The TMS derivatives were ionized efficiently via charge exchange reactions resulting in 2-10 times better sensitivity compared to non-derivatized steroids, which were ionized mainly by proton transfer reaction. Furthermore, the fragmentation of the molecular ions of the TMS derivatized steroids in µAPPI-MS/MS is similar to EI, which facilitates the use of EI spectral libraries in the identification of TMS derivatized steroids. The advantage of GC-µAPPI-MS/MS is soft and efficient ionization that produces abundant molecular ions or protonated molecules with only slight fragmentation, ensuring selectivity and sensitivity. Although the results were promising, the usability of the heated nebulizer microchip requires further optimization. System assembly is challenging and it is sensitive to small changes in positioning of the chip and lamp in relation to the MS inlet. The open ion source design may result in repeatability problems as the gases and particles from the surrounding air may enter the ionization region. Novel high sensitivity capillary APPI (cAPPI) could resolve this problem. In cAPPI, the sample is introduced, vaporized, and photoionized inside the extended heated capillary. The surrounding air does not interfere in the ionization process and transmission into MS is maximized resulting in excellent overall sensitivity [158].

Despite the extensive LC–MS/MS method development described here, some compounds were not sufficiently resolved from background interference. Enhanced sensitivity and selectivity is required from the analytical methods due to the similarity of the AAS metabolites and the multiplicity of endogenous compounds in the urine samples. Several compounds can possess identical or similar ion transitions in SRM and the unit resolution resolving power of tandem mass spectrometry is not always sufficient. Also, given the similar chromatographic properties of AAS glucuronides, efficient chromatographic separation is required. Enhanced chromatographic resolution, for example, with UPLC and/or detection with high resolution mass spectrometry (HRMS) are promising techniques for doping control analysis [114,137,211,229]. Furthermore, the full scan measurements in HRMSs offer a retrospective option to re-process the raw data, which is a major advantage in anti-doping, e.g. in case of new designer steroids. Untargeted profiling is an efficient tool for doping analysis, as it provides the possibility of monitoring a large number of analytes in a single experiment with high sensitivity and specificity. The evolution of mass spectrometers has generated a multiplicity of techniques readily available for steroid analytics. The choice of the most suitable analyzer together with the selection of matrix, purification steps and separation methods enables efficient control of AAS misuse.

REFERENCES

- 1. Norman A.W., Henry H.L. Hormones. Academic Press; 3 edition (2015) 27-53.
- 2. Chrousos, G.P. Basic and clinical pharmacology. Katzung B.G., Masters S.B., Trevor A.J. (Eds.) Lange, 12th. edition (2012) 734–737.
- 3. Celotti F., Negri Cesi P. Anabolic steroids: a review of their effects on the muscles, of their possible mechanisms of action and of their use in athletics. J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 43 (1992) 469–477.
- Fragkaki A.G., Angelis Y.S., Koupparis M., Tsantili-Kakoulidou A., Kokotos G., Georgakopoulos C. Structural characteristics of anabolic androgenic steroids contributing to binding to the androgen receptor and to their anabolic and androgenic activities: applied modifications in the steroidal structure. Steroids 74 (2009) 172–197.
- 5. Bassil N., Alkaade S., Morley J.E. The benefits and risks of testosterone replacement therapy: a review. Ther. Clin. Risk. Manag. 5 (2009) 427–448.
- 6. Gruenewald D.A., Matsumoto A.M. Testosterone supplementation therapy for older men: potential benefits and risks. J. Am. Geriatr. Soc. 51 (2003) 101–115.
- Hengge U.R., Baumann M., Malessa R., Brockmeyer N.H., Goos M. Oxymetholone promotes weight gain in patients with advanced human immunodeficiency virus (HIV-1) infection. Br. J. Nutr. 75 (1996) 129–138.
- 8. Cuerda C., Zugasti A., Bretón I., Camblor M., Miralles P., García P. Treatment with nandrolone decanoate and megestrol acetate in HIV-infected men. *Nutr. Clin. Pract.* 20 (2005) 93–97.
- Daga M.K., Khan N.A., Malhotra V., Kumar S., Mawari G., Hira H.S. Study of body composition, lung function, and quality of life following use of anabolic steroids in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Nutr. Clin. Pract.* 29 (2014) 238–245.
- Demling R.H., Orgill D.P. The anticatabolic and wound healing effect of the testosterone analog oxandrolone after severe burn injury. J. Crit. Care 15 (2000) 12–17.
- 11. Demling R.H. Comparison of the anabolic effects and complications of human growth hormone and the testosterone analog, oxandrolone, after severe burn injury. Burns 25 (1999) 215–221.
- Bachman E., Travison T.G., Basaria S., Davda M.N., Guo W., Li M., Westfall J.C., Bae H., Gordeuk V., Bhasin S. Testosterone induces erythrocytosis via increased erythropoietin and suppressed hepcidin: Evidence for a new erythropoietin/hemoglobin set point. *J. Gerontol. A Biol. Sci. Med. Sci.* 69 (2014) 725–735.
- 13. Katznelson L. The therapeutic role of androgens in the treatment of osteoporosis in men. Baillieres Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 12 (1998) 453–470.
- 14. Tomoda H. Effect of oxymetholone on left ventricular dimensions in heart failure secondary to idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy or to mitral or aortic regurfitation. Am. J. Cardiol. 83 (1999) 123–125.
- World Anti-Doping Agency, The World Anti-Doping Code, 2018 Prohibited list <u>https://www.wada-ama.org/sites/default/files/prohibited_list_2018_en.pdf</u> [Last accessed: 27-Oct-2018].
- Maravelias C., Dona A., Stefanidou M., Spiliopoulou C. Adverse effects of anabolic steroids in athletes - A constant threat. Toxicol. Lett. 158 (2005) 167–175.
- Bhasin S., Storer T.W., Berman N., Callegari C., Clevenger B., Phillips J., Bunnell T.J., Tricker R., Shirazi A., Casaburi R. The effects of supraphysiologic doses of testosterone on muscle size and strength in normal men. N. Engl. J. Med. 335 (1996) 1–7.
- Giorgi A., Weatherby R.P., Murphy P.W. Muscular strength, body composition and health responses to the use of testosterone enanthate: a double blind study. J. Sci. Med. Sport 2 (1999) 341–355.
- Basualto-Alarcon C., Jorquera G., Altamirano F., Jaimovich E., Estrada M. Testosterone signals through mTOR and androgen receptor to induce muscle hypertrophy. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 45 (2013) 1712–1720.
- Storer T.W., Magliano L., Woodhouse L., Lee M.L., Dzekov C., Dzekov J., Casaburi R., Bhasin S. Testosterone dose-dependently increases maximal voluntary strength and leg power, but does not affect fatigability or specific tension. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 88 (2003) 1478–1485.

- Sagoe D., Torsheim T., Molde H., Andreassen C.S., Pallesen S. Attitudes towards use of anabolicandrogenic steroids among Ghanaian high school students. (2003) 1478–1485. Int. J. Drug Policy 26 (2015) 169–174.
- 22. Dunn M., White V. The epidemiology of anabolic-androgenic steroid use among Australian secondary school students. J. Sci. Med. Sport 14 (2011) 10–14.
- 23. Gleason E.D., Fuxjager M.J., Oyegbile T.O., Marler C.A. Testosterone release and social context: when it occurs and why. Front. Neuroendocrinol. 30 (2009) 460–469.
- 24. Hermans E.J., Ramsey N.F., van Honk J. Exogenous testosterone enhances responsiveness to social threat in the neural circuitry of social aggression in humans. Biol. Psychiatry. 63 (2008) 263–270.
- Kirk D.N., Marples B.A. The structure and nomenclature of steroids. Makin, H.L.J and Gower, D.B. (Eds.) Blackie Academic and Professional, Chapman & Hall, Glasgow. (1995) 1–24.
- 26. Welder A.A., Robertson J.W., Melchert R.B. Toxic effects of anabolic-androgenic steroids in primary rat hepatic cell cultures. J. Pharmacol. Toxicol. Methods 33 (1995) 187–195.
- Fang H., Tong W., Branham W.S., Moland C.L., Dial S.L., Hong H., Xie Q., Perkins R., Owens W., Sheehan D.M. Study of 202 Natural, Synthetic, and Environmental Chemicals for Binding to the Androgen Receptor. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 16 (2003) 1338–1358.
- Gomez C., Fabregat A., Pozo O.J., Marcos J., Segura J., Ventura R. Analytical strategies based on mass spectrometric techniques for the study of steroid metabolism. Trends in Anal. Chem. 53 (2014) 106–116.
- 29. Dehennin L., Matsumoto A.M.J. Long-term administration of testosterone enanthate to normal men: Alterations of the urinary profile of androgen metabolites potentially useful for detection of testosterone misuse in sport. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 44 (1993) 179–189.
- 30. Schänzer W. Metabolism of anabolic androgenic steroids. Clin. Chem. 42 (1996) 1001-1020.
- Court M.H. Interindividual variability in hepatic drug glucuronidation: studies into the role of age, sex, enzyme inducers, and genetic polymorphism using the human liver bank as a model system. Drug Metab. Reviews 42 (2010) 209–224.
- 32. Sten T., Finel M., Ask B., Rane A., Ekström L. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs interact with testosterone glucuronidation. Steroids 74 (2009) 971–977.
- 33. Jenkinson C., Petroczi A., Naughton D.P. Red wine and component flavonoids inhibit UGT2B17 in vitro. Nutr. J. 11 (2012) 67.
- Jenkinson C., Petroczi A., Barker J., Naughton D.P. Dietary green and white teas suppress UDPglucuronosyltransferase UGT2B17 mediated testosterone glucuronidation. Steroids 77 (2012) 691–695.
- Jakobsson J., Ekstrom L., Inotsume N., Garle M., Lorentzon M., Ohlsson C., Roh H.K., Carlstrom K., Rane A. Large differences in testosterone excretion in Korean and Swedish men are strongly associated with a UDP-glucuronosyl transferase 2B17 polymorphism. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 91 (2006) 687–693.
- Jakobsson Schulze J., Lundmark J., Garle M., Skilving I., Ekstrom L., Rane A. Doping test results dependent on genotype of uridine diphospho-glucuronosyl transferase 2B17, the major enzyme for testosterone glucuronidation. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 93 (2008) 2500–2506.
- 37. Mulder G.J., Coughtrie M.W.H., Burchell B. Glucuronidation. Mulder G.J. (Ed.) Taylor & Francis, London (1990) 51–105.
- Bélanger A., Hum D.W., Beaulieu M., Lévesque E., Guillemette C., Tchernof A., Bélanger G., Turgeon D., Dubois S. Characterization and regulation of UDP-glucuronosyltransferases in steroid target tissues. J. Steroid Biochem. Molec. Biol. 65 (1998) 301–310.
- Hum D.W., Bélanger A., Lévesque E., Barbier O., Beaulieu M., Albert C., Vallée M., Guillemette C., Tchernof A., Turgeon D., Dubois S. Characterization of UDP-glucuronosyltransferases active on steroid hormones. J. Steroid Biochem. Molec. Biol. 69 (1999) 413–423.
- 40. Tukey R.H., Strassburg C.P. Human UDP-glucuronosyltransferases: Metabolism, expression, and disease. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 40 (2000) 581–616.
- Dalvie D.E., Loi C-M. Role and clinical consequences of human UDP-Glucuronosyltransferases. Encyclopedia of drug metabolism and interactions, John Wiley & Sons, 6-Volume Set, First Edition. 2012.
- 42. Mackenzie P.I., Bock K.W., Burchell B., Guillemette C., Ikushiro S., Iyanagi T., Miners J.O., Owens I.S., Nebert D.W. Nomenclature update for the mammalian UDP-glycosyltransferase (UGT) gene superfamily. Pharmacogenet. Genomics 10 (2005) 677–685.

- Burchell B., Nebert D.W., Nelson D.R., Bock K.W., Iyanagi T., Jansen P.L.M., Lancet D., Mulder G.J., Chowdhury J.R., Siest G., Tephly T.R., Mackenzie P.I. The UDP-glucuronosyltransferase gene superfamily: Suggested nomenclature based on evolutionary divergence. DNA Cell Biol. 10 (1991) 487–494.
- Mackenzie P.I, Owens I.S., Burchell B., Bock K.W., Bairoch A., Bélanger A., Fournel-Gigleux S., Green M., Hum D.W., Iyanagi T., Lancet D., Louisot P., Magdalou J., Chowdhury J.R., Ritter J.K., Tephly T.R., Schachter H., Tipton K.F. Nebert D.W. The UDP glycosyltransferase gene superfamily: Recommended update based on evolutionary divergence. Pharmacogenet. Genomics 7 (1997) 255–269.
- 45. Bélanger A., Pelletier G., Labrie F., Barbier O., Chouinard S. Inactivation of androgens by UDPglucuronosyltransferase enzymes in humans. Trends Endocrinol. Metab. 14 (2003) 473–479.
- Turgeon D., Carrier J.S., Lévesque E., Hum D.W., Bélanger A. Relative Enzymatic Activity, Protein Stability, and Tissue Distribution of Human Steroid-Metabolizing UGT2B Subfamily Members 1. Endocrinology, 142 (2001) 778–787.
- Kuuranne T., Kurkela M., Thevis M., Schänzer W., Finel M., Kostiainen R. Glucuronidation of anabolic androgenic steroids by recombinant human UDP- glucuronosyltransferases. Drug Metab Dispos. 31 (2003) 1117–1124.
- Sekera M.H., Ahrens B.D., Chang Y.C., Starcevic B., Georgakopoulos C., Catlin D.H. Another designer steroid: discovery, synthesis, and detection of 'madol' in urine. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 19 (2005) 781–784.
- 49. Schänzer W., Donike M. Metabolism of anabolic steroids in man: Synthesis and use of reference substances for identification of anabolic steroid metabolites. Anal. Chim. Acta 275 (1993) 23–48.
- Kohler M., Parr M.K., Opfermann G., Thevis M., Schlorer N., Marner F.J., Schänzer W. Metabolism of 4-hydroxyandrostenedione and 4-hydroxytestosterone: Mass spectrometric identification of urinary metabolites. Steroids. 72 (2007) 278–286.
- Thevis M., Opfermann G., Schmickler H., Schänzer W. Mass specrometry of steroid glucuronide conjugates. I. Electron impact fragmentation of 5α-/5β-androstan-3α-ol-17-one glucuronides, 5αestran-3α-ol-17-one glucuronide and deuterium-labelled analogues. J. Mass Spectrom. 36 (2001) 159–168.
- Thevis M., Opfermann G., Schmickler H, Schänzer W Mass spectrometry of steroid glucuronide conjugates. II. Electron impact fragmentation of 3-keto-4-en- and 3-keto-5α-steroid-17-Oβ glucuronides and 5α-steroid-3α,17β-diol 3- and 17-glucuronides. J. Mass Spectrom. 36 (2001) 998–1012.
- 53. Sanaullah, Bowers L.D. Facile synthesis of [16,16,17-2H3]-testosterone, -epitestosterone and their glucuronides and sulfates. J. Steroid Biochem. Molec. Biol. 58 (1996) 225–234.
- Kotronoulas A., Fabregat A., Alfonso I., Parella T., Segura J., Ventura R., Joglar J., Pozo O.J. Synthesis and characterization of 6β-hydroxyandrosterone and 6β-hydroxyetiocholanolone conjugated with glucuronic acid. Drug Test. Anal. 7 (2015) 247–252.
- 55. Balcells G., Pozo O.J., Esquivel A., Kotronoulas A., Joglar J., Segura J., Ventura R. Screening for anabolic steroids in sports: Analytical strategy based on the detection of phase I and phase II intact urinary metabolites by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry. J Chromatogr. A 1389 (2015) 65–75.
- Stachulski A.V., Jenkins G.N. The synthesis of O-glucuronides. Nat. Prod. Rep. 15 (1998) 173– 186.
- 57. Stachulski A.V., Meng X. Glucuronides from metabolites to medicines: a survey of the in vivo generation, chemical synthesis and properties of glucuronides. Nat. Prod. Rep. 30 (2013) 806–848.
- Lehman J.P., Ferrin L., Fenselau C. Yost G.S. Simultaneous immobilization of cytochrome P-450 and glucuronyltransferase for synthesis of drug metabolites. Drug Metab. Dispos. 9 (1981) 15–18.
- 59. Lehman J.P., Fenselau C. Depaulo J.R. Quaternary ammonium-linked glucuronides of amitriptyline, imipramine, and chlorpromazine. Drug Metab. Dispos. 11 (1983) 221–225.
- Antonio L., Grillasca J.P., Taskinen J., Elovaara E., Burchell B., Piet M.H., Ethell B., Ouzzine M., Fournel-Gigleux S., Magdalou J. Characterization of catechol glucuronidation in rat liver. Drug Metab. Dispos. 30 (2002) 199–207.
- Elovaara E., Mikkola J., Luukkanen L., Antonio L., Fournel-Gigleux S., Burchell B., Magdalou J., Taskinen J. Assessment of catechol induction and glucuronidation in rat liver microsomes. Drug Metab. Dispos. 32 (2004) 1426–1433.

- Luukkanen L., Kilpeläinen I., Kangas H., Ottoila P., Elovaara E., Taskinen J. Enzyme-assisted synthesis and structural characterization of nitrocatechol glucuronides. Bioconjugate Chem. 10 (1999) 150–154.
- Lautala P., Kivimaa M., Salomies H., Elovaara E., Taskinen J. Glucuronidation of entacapone, nitecapone, tolcapone, and some other nitrocatechols by rat liver microsomes. Pharm. Res. 14 (1997) 1444–1448.
- Rittmaster R.S., Leopold C.A., Thompson D.L. Androgen glucuronyl transferase activity in rat liver, evidence for the importance of hepatic tissue in 5 alpha-reduced androgen metabolism. J. Steroid Biochem. 33 (1989) 1207–1212.
- Falany C.N., Tephly T.R. Separation, purification and characterization of three isoenzymes of UDP-glucuronyltransferase from rat liver microsomes. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 227 (1983) 248– 258.
- 66. Rao G.S., Haueter G., Rao M.L., Breuer H. An improved assay for steroid glucuronyltransferase in rat liver microsomes. Anal. Biochem. 74 (1976) 35–40.
- Kuuranne T., Aitio O., Vahermo M., Elovaara E., Kostiainen R. Enzyme-assisted synthesis and structure characterization of glucuronide conjugates of methyltestosterone (17α-methylandrost-4en-17β-ol-3-one) and nandrolone (estr-4-en-17β-ol-3-one) metabolites. Bioconjugate Chem. 13 (2002) 194–199.
- 68. Kallonen S.E., Tammimäki A., Piepponen P., Raattamaa H., Ketola R.A., Kostiainen R.K. Discovery of neurosteroid glucuronides in mouse brain, Anal. Chim. Acta. 651 (2009) 69–74.
- Mazzarino M., de la Torre X., Fiacco I., Botrè F. Drug-drug interaction and doping, part 2: An in vitro study on the effect of non-prohibited drugs on the phase I metabolic profile of stanozolol. Drug Test. Anal. 6 (2014) 969–977.
- Fabregat A., Marcos J., Ventura R., Casals G., Jimenez W., Reichenbach V., Segura J., Pozo O.J. Formation of D1 and D6 testosterone metabolites by human hepatocytes. Steroids 95 (2015) 66– 72.
- Wang S., Rijk J.C.W., Riethoff-Poortman J.H., Van Kuijk S., Peijnenburg A.A.C.M., Bovee T.F.H. Bovine liver slices combined with an androgen transcriptional activation assay: an in-vitro model to study the metabolism and bioactivity of steroids. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 397 (2010) 631– 641.
- Wilkinson S.M., Liew C.W., Mackay J.P., Salleh H.M., Withers S.G., McLeod M.D. Echerichia coli glucuronylsynthase: An engineered enzyme for the synthesis of β-Glucuronides. Org. Lett., 10 (2008) 1585–1588.
- Wilkinson S.M., Watson M.A., Willis A.C., McLeod M.D. Experimental and Kinetic Studies of the Escherichia coli Glucuronylsynthase: An engineered enzyme for the synthesis of glucuronide conjugates. J. Org. Chem. 76 (2011) 1992–2000.
- Ma P., Kanizaj N., Chan S-A., Ollis D.L., McLeod M.D. The Escherichia coli glucuronylsynthase promoted synthesis of steroid glucuronides: improved practicality and broader scope. Org. Biomol. Chem. 12 (2014) 6208–6214.
- 75. Gomes R.L., Meredith W., Snape C.E., Sephton M.A. Conjugated steroids: analytical approaches and applications. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 393 (2009) 453–458.
- Rydevik A., Bondesson U., Thevis M., Hedeland M. Mass spectrometric characterization of glucuronides formed by a new concept, combining Cunninghamella elegans with TEMPO. J. Pharmaceut. Biomed. 84 (2013) 278-284.
- 77. Rendic S., Di Carlo F.J. Human cytochrome P450 enzymes: A status report summarizing their reactions, substrates, inducers, and inhibitors. Drug Metab. Rev. 29 (1997) 413–580.
- 78. Strahm E., Sjöberg U., Garle M., Rane A., Ekström, L. Implication of human UGT2B7, 2B15, and 2B17 in 19-norandrosterone metabolism. Front. Endocrinol. 4 (2013) 75.
- Lootens L., Meuleman P., Pozo O.J., Van Eenoo P., Leroux-Roels G., Delbeke F.T. uPA⁺/⁺-SCID mouse with humanized liver as a model for in vivo metabolism of exogenous steroids: Methandienone as a case study. Clin. Chem. 55 (2009) 1783-1793.
- World Anti-Doping Agency, "Minimum Required Performance Levels for Detection of Prohibited Substances." Available: <u>https://www.wada-ama.org/sites/default/files/resources/files/wadatd2017mrpl-en_0.pdf</u> [Accessed: 27-Oct-2018].
- Geyer H., Schanzer W., Thevis M. Anabolic agents: recent strategies for their detection and protection from inadvertent doping. Br. J. Sports Med. 48 (2014) 820-826.

- WADA Technical Document TD2018EAAS "Endogenous Anabolic Androgenic Steroids Measurement and Reporting". <u>https://www.wada-</u>
- ama.org/sites/default/files/resources/files/td2018eaas_final_eng.pdf [Accessed: 27-Oct-2018]. 83. Vernec A.R. The athlete biological passport: an integral element of innovative strategies in
- antidoping. Br. J. Sports Med. 48 (2014) 817–819.
- Saugy M., Lundby C., Robinson N. Monitoring of biological markers indicative of doping: the athlete biological passport. Br. J. Sports Med. 48 (2014) 827–832.
- Polet M., Van Renterghem P., Van Gansbeke W., Van Eenoo P. Studies on the minor metabolite 6α-hydroxyandrostenedione for doping control purposes and its contribution to the steroid profile. Drug Test. Anal. 6 (2014) 978–984.
- 86. Forsdahl G., Vatne H.K., Geisendorfer T., Gmeiner G. Screening of testosterone esters in human plasma. Drug Test. Anal. 5 (2013) 826–833.
- Anizan S., Huestis M.A. The potential role of oral fluid in antidoping testing. Clin. Chem. 60 (2014) 307–322.
- 88. Mena-Bravo A., Luque de Castro M.D. Sweat: A sample with limited present applications and promising future in metabolomics. J. Pharmaceut. Biomed. 90 (2014) 139–147.
- Thevis M., Thomas A., Schänzer W. Targeting prohibited substances in doping control blood samples by means of chromatographic-mass spectrometric methods. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 405 (2013) 9655–9667.
- 90. Thevis M., Kuuranne T., Geyer H., Schänzer W. Annual banned-substance review: analytical approaches in human sports drug testing. Drug Test. Anal. 7 (2015) 1–20.
- Thieme D., Anielski P., Grosse J., Sachs H., Mueller R.K. Identification of anabolic steroids in serum, urine, sweat and hair. Comparison of metabolic patterns. Anal. Chim. Acta 483 (2003) 299–306.
- 92. Peng S-H., Segura J., Farré M., González J.C., de la Torre X. Plasma and urinary markers of oral testosterone undecanoate misuse. Steroids 67 (2002) 39–50.
- Cho Y-D., Choi H. Alternative sample preparation techniques in gas chromatographic mass spectrometric analysis of urinary androgenic steroids. Bull. Korean Chem. Soc. 27 (2006) 1315– 1322.
- Kuuranne T., Kotiaho T., Pedersen-Bjergaard S., Rasmussen K.E., Leinonen A., Westwood S., Kostiainen R. Feasibility of a liquid-phase microextraction sample clean up and liquid chromatographic/mass spectrometric screening method for selected anabolic steroid glucuronides in biological samples. J. Mass Spectrom. 38 (2003) 16–26.
- 95. Domínguez-Romero J.C., García-Reyes J.F., Molina-Díaz A. Comparative evaluation of seven different sample treatment approaches for large-scale multiclass sport drug testing in urine by liquid chromatography–mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. A 1361 (2014) 34–42.
- Fabregat A., Pozo O.J., Marcos J., Segura J., Ventura, R. Use of LC-MS/MS for the open detection of steroid metabolites conjugated with glucuronic acid. Anal. Chem., 85 (2013), 5005-5014.
- Pozo O.J., Van Eenoo P., Van Thuyne W., Deventer K., Delbeke F.T. Direct quantification of steroid glucuronides in human urine by liquid chromatography–electrospray tandem mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. A, 1183 (2008) 108–118.
- Ayotte C., Goudreault D., Charlebois A. Testing for natural and synthetic anabolic agents in human urine. J. Chromatogr. B 687 (1996) 3–25.
- Stevenson B.J., Waller C.C., Ma P., Li K., Cawley A.T., Ollis D.L., McLeod M.D. Pseudomonas aeruginosa arylsulfatase: a purified enzyme for the mild hydrolysis of steroid sulfates. Drug Test. Anal. 7 (2015) 903–911.
- 100. Cawley A.T., Kazlauskas R., Trout G.J., George A.V. Determination of urinary steroid sulfate metabolites using ion paired extraction. J. Chromatogr. B 825 (2005) 1–10.
- 101. Hauser B., Deschner T., Boesch C. Development of a liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry method for the determination of 23 endogenous steroids in small quantities of primate urine. J. Chromatogr. B 862 (2008) 100–112.
- 102. Kootstra P.R., Zoontjes P.W., van Tricht E.F., Sterk S.S. Multi-residue screening of a minimum package of anabolic steroids in urine with GC-MS. Anal. Chim. Acta 586 (2007) 82–92.

- 103. Houghton E., Grainger L., Dumasia M.C., Teale P. Application of gas chromatography/mass spectrometry to steroid analysis in equine sports: Problems with enzyme hydrolysis. Org. Mass Spectrom. 27 (1992) 1061–1070
- 104. Hauser B., Schulz D., Boesch C., Deschner T. Measuring urinary testosterone levels of the great apes - problems with enzymatic hydrolysis using Helix pomatia juice. Gen. Comp. Endocrinol. 158 (2008) 77–86.
- 105. Bowers L.D., Sanaullah. Direct measurement of steroid sulfate and glucuronide conjugates with high-performance liquid chromatography - mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. B 687 (1996) 61– 68.
- 106. Mareck U., Geyer H., Opfermann G., Thevis M., Schänzer W. Factors influencing the steroid profile in doping control analysis. J. Mass Spectrom. 43 (2008) 877–891.
- 107. Pozo O.J., Deventer K., Van Eenoo P., Delbeke F.T. Efficient approach for the comprehensive detection of unknown anabolic steroids and metabolites in human urine by liquid chromatography – electrospray tandem mass spectrometry. Anal. Chem. 80 (2008) 1709–1720.
- Deventer K., Pozo O.J., Verstraete A.G., Van Eenoo P. Dilute-and-shoot-liquid chromatographymass spectrometry for urine analysis in doping control and analytical toxicology. Trends Anal. Chem. 55 (2014) 1–13.
- 109. Liu Y., Lu J., Yang S., Xu Y., Wang X. A new potential biomarker for 1-testosterone misuse in human urine by liquid chromatography quadruple time-of-flight mass spectrometry Anal. Methods 7 (2015) 4486–4492.
- 110. Badoud F., Grata E., Perrenoud L., Avois L., Saugy M., Rudaz S., Veuthey J. Fast analysis of doping agents in urine by ultra-high-pressure liquid chromatography–quadrupole time-of-flight mass spectrometry: I. Screening analysis. J. Chromatogr. A 1216 (2009) 4423–4433.
- 111. Guddat S., Solymos E., Orlovius A., Thomas A., Sigmund G., Geyer H., Thevis M., Schänzer W. High-throughput screening for various classes of doping agents using a new 'dilute-and-shoot' liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry multi-target approach. Drug Test. Anal. 3 (2011) 836–850.
- 112. Tudela E., Deventer K., Geldof L., Van Eenoo P. Urinary detection of conjugated and unconjugated anabolic steroids by dilute-and-shoot liquid chromatography-high resolution mass spectrometry. Drug Test. Anal. (2015) 95–108.
- 113. Kaufmann A., Butcher P., Maden K., Widmer M. Ultra-performance liquid chromatography coupled to time of flight mass spectrometry (UPLC–TOF): a novel tool for multiresidue screening of veterinary drugs in urine. Anal. Chim. Acta 586 (2007) 13–21.
- 114. Jiménez Girón A.J., Deventer K., Roels K., Van Eenoo P. Development and validation of an open screening method for diuretics, stimulants and selected compounds in human urine by UHPLC– HRMS for doping control. Anal. Chim. Acta 721 (2012) 137–146.
- 115. Deventer K., Pozo O.J., Van Eenoo P., Delbeke F.T. Qualitative detection of diuretics and acidic metabolites of other doping agents in human urine by high-performance liquid chromatography– tandem mass spectrometry: Comparison between liquid–liquid extraction and direct injection. J. Chromatogr. A 1216 (2009) 5819–5827.
- 116. Schänzer W., Delahaut P., Geyer H., Machnik M., Horning S. Long-term detection and identification of metandienone and stanozolol abuse in athletes by gas chromatography-highresolution mass spectrometry. J Chromatogr B 687 (1996) 93–108.
- 117. Mazzarino M., Botrè F.A fast liquid chromatographic/mass spectrometric screening method for the simultaneous detection of synthetic glucocorticoids, some stimulants, anti-oestrogen drugs and synthetic anabolic steroids. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 20 (2006) 3465–3476.
- 118. Licea-Perez H., Wang S., Szapacs M.E., Yang E. Development of a highly sensitive and selective UPLC/MS/MS method for the simultaneous determination of testosterone and 5αdihydrotestosterone in human serum to support testosterone replacement therapy for hypogonadism. Steroids 73 (2008) 601–610.
- 119. Buiarelli F., Cartoni G.P., Coccioli F., De Rossi A., Neri B. Determination of trenbolone and its metabolite in bovine fluids by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. B 784 (2003) 1–15.
- 120. Pozo O.J., Van Eenoo P., Deventer K., Lootens L., Grimalt S., Sancho J.V., Delbeke F.T. Detection and structural investigation of metabolites of stanozolol in human urine by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry. Steroids 74 (2009) 837–852.

- 121. Ventura R., Roig M., Monfort N., Sáez P., Bergésa R., Segura J. High-throughput and sensitive screening by ultra-performance liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry of diuretics and other doping agents. Eur. J. Mass Spectrom. 14 (2008) 191-201.
- 122. Shackleton C.H., Whitney J.O. Use of Sep-pak ® cartridges for urinary steroid extraction: evaluation of the method for use prior to gas chromatographic analysis. Clin. Chim. Acta 107 (1980) 231–243.
- 123. Massé R., Ayotte C., Dugal R. Studies on anabolic steroids. I. Integrated methodological approach to the gas chromatographic–mass spectrometric analysis of anabolic steroid metabolites in urine. J. Chromatogr. 489 (1989) 23–50.
- 124. Bean K.A., Henion, J.D. Direct determination of anabolic steroid conjugates in human urine by combined high-performance liquid chromatography and tandem mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. B 690 (1997) 65–75.
- 125. Nielen M.W.F. Bovee T.F., van Engelen M.C., Rutgers P., Hamers A.R., van Rhijn J.H.A., Hoogenboom L.R.A. Urine testing for designer steroids by liquid chromatography with androgen bioassay detection and electrospray quadrupole time-of-flight mass spectrometry identification. Anal. Chem. 78 (2006) 424–431.
- 126. Kolmonen M., Leinonen A., Kuuranne T., Pelander A., Ojanpera I. Generic sample preparation and dual polarity liquid chromatography–time-of-flight mass spectrometry for high-throughput screening in doping analysis. Drug Test. Anal. 1 (2009) 250–266.
- 127. Marchi I., Rudaz S., Veuthey J.L. Sample preparation development and matrix effects evaluation for multianalyte determination in urine. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. 49 (2009) 459–467.
- 128. Anizan S., Di Nardo D., Bichon E., Monteau F., Cesbron N., Antignac J.P., Le Bizec B. Targeted phase II metabolites profiling as new screening strategy to investigate natural steroid abuse in animal breeding. Anal. Chim. Acta 700 (2011) 105–113.
- 129. Pu F., McKinney A.R., Stenhouse A.M., Suann C.J., McLeod M.D. Direct detection of boldenone sulfate and glucuronide conjugates in horse urine by ion trap liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. B 813 (2004) 241–246.
- 130. Badoud F., Grata E., Boccard J., Guillarme D., Veuthey J.L., Rudaz S., Saugy M. Quantification of glucuronidated and sulfated steroids in human urine by ultra-high pressure liquid chromatography quadrupole time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 400 (2011) 503–516.
- 131. Saito K., Yagi K., Ishizaki A., Kataoka H. Determination of anabolic steroids in human urine by automated in-tube solid-phase microextraction coupled with liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. 52 (2010) 727–733.
- 132. Qiu L., Liu W., Huang M., Zhang L. Preparation and application of solid-phase microextraction fiber based on molecularly imprinted polymer for determination of anabolic steroids in complicated samples. J. Chromatogr. A, 1217 (2010) 7461–7470.
- 133. Anizan S., Bichon E., Monteau F., Cesbron N., Antignac J.P., Le Bizec B. A new reliable sample preparation for high throughput focused steroid profiling by gas chromatography–mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. A. 1217 (2010) 6652–6660.
- 134. Leinonen A., Vuorensola K., Lepola L.M., Kuuranne T., Kotiaho T., Ketola R.A., Kostiainen R. Liquid-phase microextraction for sample preparation in analysis of unconjugated anabolic steroids in urine. Anal. Chim. Acta. 559 (2006) 166–172.
- 135. van Ginkel L.A. Immunoaffinity chromatography, its applicability and limitations in multi-residue analysis of anabolizing and doping agents. J. Chromatogr. B 564 (1991) 363–384.
- 136. Du Shin H., Suh J.H., Kim J., Cho H.D., Lee S.D., Han K.S., Wang Y., Han S.B. Online turbulent flow extraction coupled with liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry for high throughput screening of anabolic steroids in horse urine. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. 145 (2017) 46-51.
- 137. Görgens C., Guddat S., Thomas A., Wachsmuth P., Orlovius A.K., Sigmund G., Thevis M., Schänzer W. Simplifying and expanding analytical capabilities for various classes of doping agents by means of direct urine injection high performance liquid chromatography high resolution/high accuracy mass spectrometry. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. 131 (2016) 482-496.
- 138. Brooks R.V., Firth R.G., Sumner N.A. Detection of anabolic steroids by radioimmunoassay. Br. J. Sports Med., 9 (1975) 89–92.

- Dugal R., Dupuis C., Bertrand M.J. Radioimmunoassay of anabolic steroids: an evaluation of three antisera for the detection of anabolic steroids in biological fluids. Br. J. Sports Med. 4 (1977) 162– 169.
- 140. Elliott C.T., Francis K.S., Shortt H.D., McCaughey W.J. Determination of the concentrations of the steroids estradiol, progesterone and testosterone in bovine sera: comparison of commercial dissociation enhanced lanthanide fluorescence immunoassay kits with conventional radio and enzyme immunoassays. Analyst 120 (1995) 1827–1830.
- 141. Salvador J-P., Sanchez-Baeza F., Marco M-P. Preparation of antibodies for the designer steroid tetrahydrogestrinone and development of an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for human urine analysis. Anal. Chem. 79 (2007) 3734–3740.
- 142. Krasowski M.D., Drees D., Morris C.S., Maakestad J., Blau J.L., Ekins S. Cross-reactivity of steroid hormone immunoassays: clinical significance and two-dimensional molecular similarity prediction. BMC clin. pathol. 14 (2014) 33.
- Middle, J.G. Dehydroepiandrostenedione sulphate interferes in many direct immunoassays for testosterone. Ann. Clin. Biochem. 44 (2007) 173-177.
- 144. Gower D.B., Houghton E., Kickman A.T. Anabolic steroids: Metabolism, Doping and Detection of Equestrian and Human Sports. Makin H.L.J and Gower D.B. (Eds.) Blackie Academic and Professional, Chapman & Hall, Glasgow. (1995) 468–526.
- 145. Bowers L.D., Borts D.J. Separation and confirmation of anabolic steroids with quadrupole ion trap tandem mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. B 687 (1996) 69–78.
- 146. Segura J., Ventura R., Jurado C. Derivatization procedures for gas chromatographic mass spectrometric determination of xenobiotics in biological samples, with special attention to drugs of abuse and doping agents. J. Chromatogr. B. 713 (1998) 61–90.
- 147. Steffenrud S. Mass spectrometry of anabolic steroids as their tert-butyldimethylsilyl ether derivatives. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 10 (1996) 1698–1702.
- 148. Schänzer W., Opfermann G., Donike M. Metabolism of stanozolol: identification and synthesis of urinary metabolites. J. Steroid Biochem. 36 (1990) 153-174.
- 149. Choi M.H., Chung B.C., Lee W., Lee U.C., Kim Y. Determination of anabolic steroids by gas chromatography/negative-ion chemical ionization mass spectrometry and gas chromatography/negative-ion chemical ionization tandem mass spectrometry with heptafluorobutyric anhydride derivatization. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 13 (1999) 376-380.
- 150. Dzinic I., Carrol D.I., Stillwell R.N., Horning E.C. Comparison of positive ions formed in nickel-63 and corona discharge ion sources using nitrogen, argon, isobutane, ammonia and nitric oxide as reagents in atmospheric pressure ionization mass spectrometry. Anal. Chem. 48 (1976) 1763– 1768.
- 151. Revelsky I.A., Yashin Y.S., Voznesensky V.N., Kurochkin V.K., Kostyanovsky R.C. Procedure for mass spectral analysis of gaseus mixture. USSR Inventor's Certificate No. 1159412. Bulletin No. 47 (1985).
- 152. Revelsky I.A., Yashin Y.S., Voznesensky V.N., Kurochkin V.K., Kostyanovsky R.C. Mass spectrometry with photoionization of N-alkanes, alcohols, ketones, esters, and amines at atmospheric pressure. Bulletin of the Academy of Sciences of the USSR, Division of chemical science 9, 35 (1986) 1806–1810.
- 153. Brenner N., Haapala M., Vuorensola K., Kostiainen R. Simple coupling of gas chromatography to electrospray ionization mass spectrometry. Anal. Chem. 80 (2008) 8334–8339.
- 154. Nørgaard A.W., Kofoed-Sørensen V., Svensmark B., Wolkoff P., Clausen P.A. Gas chromatography interfaced with atmospheric pressure ionization-quadrupole time-of-flight-mass spectrometry by low-temperature plasma ionization. Anal. Chem. 85 (2013) 28–32.
- 155. Kauppila T.J., Kersten H., Benter T. Comparison of the ionization mechanisms in direct and dopant-assisted atmospheric pressure photoionization and atmospheric pressure laser ionization. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 25 (2014) 1870–1881.
- 156. Kauppila T.J., Kersten H., Benter T.J. Ionization of EPA contaminants in direct and dopantassisted atmospheric pressure photoionization and atmospheric pressure laser ionization. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 26 (2015) 1036–1045.
- 157. Li D.X., Gan L., Bronja A., Schmitz O.J. Gas chromatography coupled to atmospheric pressure ionization mass spectrometry (GC-API-MS): review. Anal. Chim. Acta, 891 (2015) 43-61.

- 158. Haapala M., Suominen T., Kostiainen R. Capillary photoionization: a high sensitivity ionization method for mass spectrometry. Anal. Chem. 85 (2013) 5715–5719.
- 159. Kersten H., Derpmann V., Barnes I. et al. A Novel APPI-MS Setup for In Situ Degradation Product Studies of Atmospherically Relevant Compounds: Capillary Atmospheric Pressure Photo Ionization (cAPPI). J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 2011, 22, 2070-2081.
- 160. Saarela V., Haapala M., Kostiainen R., Kotiaho T., Franssila S. Glass microfabricated nebulizer chip for mass spectrometry. Lab Chip. 7 (2007) 644–646.
- 161. Kauppila T.J., Östman P., Marttila S., Ketola R.A., Kotiaho T., Franssila, S., Kostiainen R. Atmospheric pressure photoionization-mass spectrometry with a microchip heated nebulizer. Anal. chem. 76 (2004), 6797-6801.
- 162. Östman P., Luosujärvi L., Haapala M., Grigoras K., Ketola R.A., Kotiaho T., Franssila S., Kostiainen R. Gas chromatography-microchip atmospheric pressure chemical ionization-mass spectrometry. Anal. Chem. 78 (2006) 3027–3031.
- 163. Haapala M., Luosujärvi L., Saarela V., Kotiaho T., Ketola R.A., Franssila S., Kostiainen R. Microchip for combining gas chromatography or capillary liquid chromatography with atmospheric pressure photoionization-mass spectrometry. Anal Chem. 79 (2007) 4994–4999.
- 164. Luosujärvi L., Haapala M., Thevis M., Saarela V., Franssila S., Ketola R. A., Kotiaho T. Analysis of selective androgen receptor modulators by gas chromatography-microchip atmospheric pressure photoionization-mass spectrometry. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 21 (2010) 310–316.
- 165. Luosujärvi L., Karikko M.M., Haapala M., Saarela V., Huhtala S., Franssila S., Kostiainen R., Kotiaho T., Kauppila T.J. Gas chromatography/mass spectrometry of polychlorinated biphenyls using atmospheric pressure chemical ionization and atmospheric pressure photoionization microchips. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 22 (2008) 425–431.
- 166. McEwen C.N. GC/MS on an LC/MS instrument using atmospheric pressure photoionization. Int. J. Mass Spectrom. 259 (2007) 57–64.
- 167. Schiewek R., Lorenz M., Giese R., Brockmann K., Benter T., Gäb S., Schmitz O.J. Development of a multipurpose ion source for LC-MS and GC-API MS. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 392 (2008) 87– 96.
- 168. Bristow T., Harrison M., Sims. M.. The application of gas chromatography/atmospheric pressure chemical ionisation time-of-flight mass spectrometry to impurity identification in pharmaceutical development. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 24 (2010) 1673–1681.
- 169. Wachsmuth C.J., Almstetter M.F., Waldhier M.C., Gruber M.A., Nürnberger N., Oefner P.J., Dettmer K. Performance evaluation of gas chromatography-atmospheric pressure chemical ionization-time-of-flight mass spectrometry for metabolic fingerprinting and profiling. Anal. Chem. 83 (2011) 7514–7522.
- 170. García-Villalba R., Pacchiarotta T., Carrasco-Pancorbo A., Segura-Carretero A., Fernández-Gutiérrez A., Deelder A.M., Mayboroda O.A.Gas chromatography-atmospheric pressure chemical ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry for profiling of phenolic compounds in extra virgin olive oil. J. Chromatogr. A. 1218 (2011) 959–971.
- 171. Canellas E., Vera P., Domeño C., Alfaro P., Nerín C. Atmospheric pressure gas chromatography coupled to quadrupole-time of flight mass spectrometry as a powerful tool for identification of non intentionally added substances in acrylic adhesives used in food packaging materials. J. Chromatogr. A, 1235 (2012) 141–148.
- 172. Revelsky I.A., Yashin Y.S. New approach to complex organic compounds mixtures analysis based on gas chromatography-atmospheric pressure photoionization-mass-spectrometry. Talanta 102 (2012) 110–113.
- 173. Lee Y-J., Smith E.A., Jun J-H. Gas chromatography-high resolution tandem mass spectrometry using a GC-APPI-LIT orbitrap for complex volatile compounds analysis. Mass Spectrom. Lett. 3 (2012) 29–38.
- 174. Carrasco-Pancorbo A., Nevedomskaya E., Arthen-Engeland T., Zey T., Zurek G., Baessmann C., Deelder A.M., Mayboroda O.A. Gas chromatography/atmospheric pressure chemical ionizationtime of flight mass spectrometry: analytical validation and applicability to metabolic profiling.Anal. Chem. 81 (2009) 10071–10079.
- 175. Ballesteros-Gómez A., de Boer J., Leonards P.E. Novel analytical methods for flame retardants and plasticizers based on gas chromatography, comprehensive two-dimensional gas chromatography, and direct probe coupled to atmospheric pressure chemical ionization-high resolution time-of-flight-mass spectrometry. Anal Chem. 85 (2013) 9572–9580.

- 176. Suominen T., Haapala M., Takala A., Ketola R.A., Kostiainen R. Neurosteroids analysis by gas chromatography – atmospheric pressure photoionization – tandem mass spectrometry. Anal. Chem. Acta 794 (2013) 76–81.
- 177. Yashin Yu.S., Revelsky I.A., Tikhonova I.N. Analysis of silyl derivatives of methylphosphonic acid esters by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry with atmospheric pressure photoionization. J. Anal. Chem. 69 (2014) 1356–1360.
- 178. Wachsmuth C.J., Hahn T.A., Oefner P.J., Dettmer K. Enhanced metabolite profiling using a redesigned atmospheric pressure chemical ionization source for gas chromatography coupled to high-resolution time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Anal Bioanal Chem. 407 (2015) 6669–6680.
- 179. Cherta L., Portolés T., Pitarch E., Beltran J., López F.J., Calatayud C., Company B., Hernández F. Analytical strategy based on the combination of gas chromatography coupled to time-of-flight and hybrid quadrupole time-of-flight mass analyzers for non-target analysis in food packaging. Food Chem. 188 (2015) 301–308.
- 180. Raro M., Portolés T., Pitarch E., Sancho JV., Hernández F., Garrostas L., Marcos J., Ventura R., Segura J., Pozo O.J.. Potential of atmospheric pressure chemical ionization source in gas chromatography tandem mass spectrometry for the screening of urinary exogenous androgenic anabolic steroids. Anal. Chim. Acta. 906 (2016) 128-138.
- 181. Cha E, Jeong ES, Cha S, Lee J. Coupling of gas chromatography and electrospray ionization high resolution mass spectrometry for the analysis of anabolic steroids as trimethylsilyl derivatives in human urine. Anal. Chim. Acta. 964 (2017) 123-133.
- Deventer K., Van Eenoo P., Delbeke F.T. Screening for anabolic steroids in doping analysis by liquid chromatography/electrospray ion trap mass spectrometry. Biomed. Chromatogr. 20 (2006) 429–433.
- Thevis M., Geyer H., Mareck U., Schänzer W. Screening for unknown synthetic steroids in human urine by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. J. Mass Spectrom. 40 (2005) 955-9562.
- 184. Badoud F., Boccard J., Schweizer C., Pralong F., Saugy M., Baume N. Profiling of steroid metabolites after transdermal and oral administration of testosterone by ultra-high pressure liquid chromatography coupled to quadrupole time-of-flight massspectrometry. J. Steroid Biochem. Molecul. Biol. 138 (2013) 222–235.
- 185. Kaklamanos G., Theodoridis G.A., Dabalis T., Papadoyannis I. Determination of anabolic steroids in bovine serum by liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. B 879 (2011) 225–229.
- 186. Draisci R., Palleschi L., Marchiafava C., Ferretti E., Delli Quadri F. Confirmatory analysis of residues of stanozolol and its major metabolite in bovine urine by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry J. Chromatogr. A 926 (2001) 69–77.
- 187. Kuuranne T., Vahermo M., Leinonen A., Kostiainen R. Electrospray and atmospheric pressure chemical ionization tandem mass spectrometric behavior of eight anabolic steroid glucuronides. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 11 (2000) 722–730.
- 188. Virus E.D., Sobolevsky T.G. Rodchenkov G.M. Introduction of HPLC/orbitrap mass spectrometry as screening method for doping control. Mass Spectrom. 43 (2008) 949–957.
- 189. Leinonen A., Kuuranne T., Kostiainen R. Liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry in anabolic steroid analysis—optimization and comparison of three ionization techniques: electrospray ionization, atmospheric pressure chemical ionization and atmospheric pressure photoionization. J. Mass Spectrom. 37 (2002) 693–698.
- 190. Guo T., Chan M., Soldin S.J. Steroid profiles using liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry with atmospheric pressure photoionization source. Arch. Pathol. Lab. Med. 128 (2004) 469–475.
- 191. Cai Y., McConnell O., Bach A.C. Suitability of tetrahydofuran as a dopant and the comparison to other existing dopants in dopant-assisted atmospheric pressure photoionization mass spectrometry in support of drug discovery. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 23 (2009) 2283–2291.
- 192. Ahonen L.L., Haapala M., Saarela V., Franssila S., Kotiaho T., Kostiainen R. Feasibility of capillary liquid chromatography/microchip atmospheric pressure photoionization mass spectrometry in analyzing anabolic steroids in urine samples. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 24 (2010) 958–964.
- 193. Zhang F., Rick D.L., Kan L.H., Perala A.W., Geter D.R., LeBaron M.J., Bartels M.J. Simultaneous quantitation of testosterone and estradiol in human cell line (H295R) by liquid
chromatography/positive atmospheric pressure photoionization tandem mass spectrometry. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom. 25 (2011) 3123–3130.

- 194. Poon G.K., Chui Y.C., Jarman M., Rowlands M.G., Kokkonen P.S., Niessen W.M., van der Greef J. Investigation of conjugated metabolites of 4-hydroxyandrost-4-ene-3,17-dione in patient urine by liquid chromatography-atmospheric pressure ionization mass spectrometry. Drug Metab Dispos. 20 (1992) 941–947.
- 195. Matuszewski B.K., Constanzer M.L. and Chavez-Eng C.M. Strategies for the assessment of matrix effect in quantitative bioanalytical methods based on HPLC- MS/MS. Anal. Chem. 75 (2003) 3019-3030.
- 196. Ma Y-C., Kim H-Y. Determination of steroids by liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry. J. Am. Soc. Mass. Spectrom. 8 (1997) 1010–1020.
- 197. Syage J.A., Evans M.D., Hanold K.A. Photoionization mass spectrometry Am. Lab. 32 (2000) 24–29.
- 198. Robb D., Covey T., Bruins A. Atmospheric pressure photoionization: An ionization method for liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry. Anal. Chem. 72 (2000) 3653-3659.
- 199. Virus E.D., Luzyanin B.P., Ivanov A.V. and Kubatiev A.A. High-temperature high-performance liquid chromatography on a porous graphitized carbon column coupled to an Orbitrap mass spectrometer with atmospheric pressure photoionization for screening exogenous anabolic steroids in human urine. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 29 (2015) 1779–1788.
- Kauppila T.J., Syage J., Benter T. Recent developments in atmospheric pressure photoionizationmass spectrometry. Mass Spec. Rev. 9999 (2015) 1–27.
- 201. Catlin D.H., Sekera M.H., Ahrens B.D., Starcevic B., Chang Y.C., Hatton C.K. Tetrahydrogestrinone: discovery, synthesis, and detection in urine. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 18 (2004) 1245-1049.
- 202. Thevis M., Schänzer W. Mass spectrometry in sports drug testing: structure characterization and analytical assays. Mass Spectrom. Rev. 26 (2007) 79–107.
- 203. Vonaparti A., Lyris E., Angelis Y.S., Panderi I., Koupparis M., Tsantili-Kakoulidou A., Peters R.J., Nielen M.W., Georgakopoulos C. Preventive doping control screening analysis of prohibited substances in human urine using rapid-resolution liquid chromatography/high-resolution time-of-flight mass spectrometry. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 24 (2010) 1595-609.
- 204. Jia Q., Hong M.F., Pan Z.X., Orndorff S. Quantification of urine 17-ketosteroid sulfates and glucuronides by high-performance liquid chromatography-ion trap mass spectroscopy. J. Chromatogr. B 750 (2001) 81–91.
- 205. Buiarelli F., Coccioli F., Merolle M., Neri B., Terracciano A. Development of a liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry method for the identification of natural androgen steroids and their conjugates in urine samples. Anal. Chim. Acta 526 (2004) 113–120.
- 206. Antignac J-P., Brosseaud A., Gaudin-Hirret I., André F., Le Bizec B. Analytical strategies for the direct mass spectrometric analysis of steroid and corticosteroid phase II metabolites. Steroids 70 (2005) 205–216.
- 207. Lu J., Fernández-Álvarez M., Yang S., He G., Xu Y., Aguilera R. New potential biomarkers for mesterolone misuse in human urine by liquid chromatography quadrupole time-of-flight mass spectrometry. J. Mass Spectrom. 50 (2015) 153–159.
- 208. Strahm E., Kohler I., Rudaz S., Martel S., Carrupt P-A., Veuthey J-L., Saugy M., Saudan C. Isolation and quantification by high-performance liquid chromatography-ion-trap mass spectrometry of androgen sulfoconjugates in human urine. J. Chromatogr. A 1196–1197 (2008) 153–160.
- 209. Doué M, Dervilly-Pinel G., Pouponneau K., Monteau F., Le Bizec B. Analysis of glucuronide and sulfate steroids in urine by ultra-performance supercritical-fluid chromatography hyphenated tandem mass spectrometry. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 407 (2015) 4473–4484.
- 210. Tudela E., Deventer K., Van Eenoo P. Sensitive detection of 3'-hydroxy-stanozolol glucuronide by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. A 1292 (2013) 195–200.
- 211. Fragkaki A.G., Angelis Y.S., Kiousi P., Georgakopoulos C.G., Lyris E. Comparison of sulfoconjugated and glucoconjugated urinary metabolites for detection of methenolone misuse in doping control by LC-HRMS, GC-MS and GC-HRMS. J. Mass Spectrom. 50 (2015) 740–748.
- 212. Huang G., Chen H., Zhang X., Cooks G.R., Ouyang Z. Rapid screening of anabolic steroids in urine by reactive desorption electrospray ionization. Anal. Chem. 79 (2007) 8327–8332.

- 213. Esquivel A., Pozo O.J., Garrostas L., Balcells G., Gómez C., Kotronoulas A., Joglar J., Ventura R. LC-MS/MS detection of unaltered glucuronoconjugated metabolites of metandienone. Drug Test. Anal. 9 (2017) 534-44.
- 214. Balcells G., Matabosch X., Ventura R. Detection of stanozolol O-and N-sulfate metabolites and their evaluation as additional markers in doping control. Drug Test.Anal. 9 (2017) 1001-1010.
- 215. Balcells G., Gómez C., Garrostas L., Pozo O.J., Ventura R. Sulfate metabolites as alternative markers for the detection of 4-chlorometandienone misuse in doping control. Drug Test. Anal. 9 (2017) 983-993.
- 216. Luukkanen L., Elovaara E., Lautala P., Taskinen J., Vainio H. Characterization of 1hydroxypyrene as a novel marker substrate of 3-methylcholantrene-inducible phenol UDPglucuronosyltransferase(s). Pharmacol. Toxicol. 80 (1997) 152–158.
- 217. WADA statistics of adverse analytical findings at https://www.wadaama.org/sites/default/files/resources/files/2015_wada_anti-doping_testing_figures_report_0.pdf [Last accessed: 27-Oct-2018].
- 218. World Anti-Doping Agency. Identification criteria for qualitative assays incorporating chromatography and mass spectrometry. WADA Technical Document TD2015IDCR version 1.0 https://www.wada-ama.org/sites/default/files/resources/files/td2015idcr_-_eng.pdf [Last accessed: 27-Oct-2018].
- 219. Hayamizu K., Kamo O. Complete assignments of the 1H and 13C NMR spectra of testosterone and 17α -methyltestosterone and the 1H parameters obtained from 600MHz spectra. Magn. Res. Chem. 28 (1990) 250–256.
- 220. Kirk D.N., Gaskell S.J., Marples B.A. Spectroscopic methods of steroid analysis. In: Makin HLJ, Gover DB, Kirk DN, editors. Steroid analysis. Great Britain: Chapman & Hall; (1995) 72.
- 221. Harrison, A. G. Chemical Ionization Mass Spectrometry; CRC: Boca Raton, FL, 1982; p 117.
- 222. Williams T.M., Kind A.J., Houghton E., Hill D.W. Electrospray collision-induced dissociation of testosterone and testosterone hydroxy analogs. J Mass Spectrom. 34 (1999) 206–216.
- 223. Dzidic I., McCloskey J.A. Org. Mass Spectrom. 6 (1972) 939-940.
- 224. Novak I., Kova B. Electronic structure and biological activity of steroids. Biophys. Chem. 78 (1999) 233–240.
- 225. Thevis M., Schänzer W. Mass spectrometric analysis of androstan-17β-ol-3-one and androstadiene-17β-ol-3-one isomers. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 16 (2005) 1660–1669.
- 226. Guan F., Soma L.R., Luo Y., Uboh C.E., Peterman S. Collision-induced dissociation pathways of anabolic steroids by electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 17 (2006) 477–489.
- 227. Fragkaki A.G., Angelis Y.S., Tsantili-Kakoulidou A., Koupparis M., Georgakopoulos C. Statistical analysis of fragmentation patterns of electron ionization mass spectra of enolizedtrimethylsilylated anabolic androgenic steroids. Int. J. Mass Spectrom. 285 (2009) 58–69.
- 228. Magnusson B., Örnemark U. (eds.) Eurachem Guide: The Fitness for Purpose of Analytical Methods – A Laboratory Guide to Method Validation and Related Topics, (2nd ed. 2014). ISBN 978-91-87461-59-0. Available from <u>www.eurachem.org</u>.
- 229. Ponzetto F., Boccard J., Baume N., Kuuranne T., Rudaz S., Saugy M., Nicoli R. High-resolution mass spectrometry as an alternative detection method to tandem mass spectrometry for the analysis of endogenous steroids in serum. J. Chromatogr. B. 1052 (2017) 34-42.